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U n i t y  
C e n t e r  

Goes Up
The construction site of the new 

Unity Center in Muncy is changing 
everyday.

The steel framework for the build
ing is up and shows the enormous size 
of the project.

“We are happy with the way the 
project is moving,” said Floyd County 
Friend President Nick Long. “The 
chances are still good that by Decem
ber I the building will be enclosed.

Long said the “Friends” are still 
eager for donations of any kind to help 
furnish the inside of the Center.

“We have budgeted for items, but 
any extra help we get is one less thing 
we have to buy out of our budget,” 
said Long.

“Donations would be helpful in the 
area of furnishing a used piano, podi- 
ums, chairs, tables, tools for mainte
nance, and furnishing for concession 
stands.

“We need items such as large crock 
pots, large spoons, spatulas, 30 cup 
coffee makers— anything that would 
handle large volume and help with 
concessions.”

Long said the Floyd County Friends 
organization is determined to not open 
the center with their funds depleted. 
“We. want to be good stewards of the 
money,” .said Long.

Early voting now underway for 
17 consitutional amendments

Early voting for proposed Consti
tutional Amendments has begun at the 
Floyd County Courthouse, in the 
County Clerk's office.

The special election for the amend
ments will be November 2nd.

There are 17 amendments to con
sider.

Proposition 1 proposes a constitu

tional amendment that would ensure 
a clear succession in event of vacan
cies in the offices of Governor and 
Lieutenant Governor.

The amendment would provide that 
if after qualifying for the office, the 
governor is temporarily unable to 
serve, the Lieutenant Governor shall 
act as Governor until the governor is

able to .serve; but if the Governor is 
permanently unable to sere, the Lieu
tenant Governor shall become the 
Governor for the remainder of the 
unexpired term. The Lieutenant Gov
ernor would then forfeit his office.

The President pro tempore of the 
Senate would fill the position of the

Continued On Page 3

LISD seeking opinions in surveys
Lockney Independen t School 

District's Overall School Improve
ment Subcom mittee will seek the 
opinions and suggestions of parents 
and guardians via a survey to be dis
tributed in early November.

The survey will ask parents and 
guardians to evaluate LISD's perfor
mance on a number of measures, and 
also solicits suggestions for improve
ment. Recipients will be asked to com
plete a survey for each LISD student 
enrolled.

Surveys will be mailed to the home 
address, with separate surveys for El
ementary, Junior High, and High 
School students. A postage-paid return 
envelope will be included with the

surveys, which will be returned to and 
tabulated by the Office of Institutional 
R esearch  and E ffec tiveness  at 
Wayland Baptist University.

Individual survey responses will not 
be made available to LISD personnel. 
Wayland will provide a summary re
port for each LISD campus, and for 
the system as a whole.

"One of LISD's goals is to improve 
parental involvement in our schools, 
and we are genuinely interested in the 
opinions o f parents and guardians 
relative to the education of their chil
dren," said LISD Superintendent 
Raymond Lusk. "The Overall School 
Improvement Subcommittee and the

LISD administration believe that this 
information will help to inform us of 
areas of strengths and weaknesses as 
we work for improvement of our 
schools."

The subcommittee functions as part 
of LISD's District Site-Ba.sed Man
agement Committee and is composed 
of Lockney parents, teachers, and ad
ministrators. The subcommittee began 
work on the survey last spring and 
distributed a limited number of sur
veys as a pilot project. Based on re
sults from that pilot study, improve
ments were made to the survey instru
ments prior to their distribution to all 
parents in November.

WORKING ON THE UNITY CENTER are Ed Marks, Joe Marks, and 
J.H. Lane. Not pictured are Mike Harrison and Paul McIntosh. Staff Photo Long is Woman of Distinction

CHD Board says hospital 
conversion now "dead issue "

By a unanim ous vote, Tuesday 
morning October 19, the Caprock 
Hospital Board of Directors turned 
down the availability of the Hospital 
Building for u.se by PAC.

Caprock Hospital Board President 
Tom Farris told the Hesperian-Bea
con, "There was a good number of 
interested citizens at the board meet
ing who were protesting the use of the 
Hospital Building hy PAC."

"The use of the building by PAC is 
now a dead issue," Farris said.

In other business, the board ap

proved a small amount of Indigent 
Health Care Claims and they tabled 
again their decision regarding the 
Royd County Appraisal District Reso
lution of Personal Property tax until 
further clarification.

"The Cogdell C linic has again 
shown a profit in September and for 
the year so far to date," Farris added.

Those board members present at the 
meeting included. Board President 
Tom Farris, Kyle Smith, Lee Battey, 
Jeffrey Johnson, and Denice Payne.

Others present were Dr. Salmon

Ahmad of the Cogdell Clinic, Paul 
Acreman, CEO for Network Services 
(PNS) and a host of concerned citi
zens.

^ Love Fund ^
A Love Fund has been set up 

at FNB Lockney for Charlene 
Tellez and Caitlin Brean Jones, 
family of Jake Jones. Jones 
was killed in a car accident 

Saturday, October 9, 1999. .

M elissa Long, of Floydada, has 
been chosen as a Girl Scout Woman 
of Distinction. She will be one of nine 
women honored Thursday, December 
12 at a banquet in the Meinturff Cen
ter, at UMC in Lubbock.

Long is Royd County's Home Eco
nomics Extension Agent, and was 
nominated for the award by the Roy- 
dada Lions Club.

Women are chosen for the award 
based on their positive role model for 
girls in their lifetime and for their con
tributions to the community and soci
ety in general.

The nominees also must be or have 
been a m em ber of the Girl Scout 
movement as a girl or as an adult.

As amember of First United Meth
odist Church, Long serves with the 
youth or wherever needed. She is a 
member of the American Heart Asso
ciation and on the American Cancer 
Association Board. She presents regu
lar programs and demonstrations on 
Health and Nutrition; organizes pag
eants and dem onstrations for the 
county fair; organizes serving and 
food p repara tion  for the annual 
"Friends Gala". As a leader of the 4- 
H program in Royd County she over
sees the work of over 200 youth.

In the nomination form. Lion Presi
dent Jo Lynn Dean said, "Melissa was 
in Girl Scouts for three years, but has 
continued to demonstrate her love for 
God and country everyday. She is 
strong in her beliefs, considerate and 
kind, supportive and helpful. She 
teaches her youth to give back to the 
community through service, to be 
thankful for life and liberty. She ac
cepts responsibility with a happy atti

tude."
Long has earned awards for Supe

rior Service from the Texas Agricul
tural Extension Service, the Silver 
Spur Award from the Floyd County 
4-H Parent Leader A ssocia tion , 
Woman of the Year for the 1956 Study 
Club, and the Extra Mile Award from 
the Roydada Chamber of Commerce.

"Girl Scouts was a positive experi
ence that showed me the impact that 
positive activities and experiences 
through quality youth organziations 
can have on young people," said Long. 
"Any organization that promotes im

proving one's self and promoting God 
and country is beneficial.

"Girl Scouting was part of some
thing bigger than myself and the world 
as I knew it. It was a connection, of 
sorts, to Girl Scouts throughout the 
state and nation."

Long said scouting helped her learn 
life skills which enabled her to deter
mine what she was "good at". "This 
gave me the opportunity to decide 
what I wanted to do as a career," said 
Long.

Melissa is married to Nick Long. 
They have one daughter, Molly.

• %

MELISSA LONG

NEW BRANCH PRESIDENT—Mabry Greenhaw, former branch presi
dent of Production Credit Association in Floydada, has been named the 
new branch president of West Texas Bank of Roydada. He is a graduate 
of Idalou High School and attended Texas Tech for 2 years. He was a 
farm er before going into the field of banking. He served at Production 
Credit for 10 years and is very familiar with Agricultural Credit Loans. 
He is m arried to Elizabeth. They have four grown children. Staff Photo

LONGHORN BAND ADVANCES TO AREA COMPETITION—The 1999 Directors for the band are Charlie Cross and Aaron Noland. The band 
Lockney Longhorn Band received a Division I rating at the UIL March- will compete in the Area competition in Odessa, Saturday, October 23 at 
ing conte.st held Wednesday, October 13 at Texas Tech Stadium in Lub- 5:30 p.m. in Ratliff Stadium. A sendoff down Main Street in Lockney will 
bock. The band was the only Class AA band receiving a Division I rating, be held at 9:30 a.m. Saturday. Staff Photo

http://www.texasonline.nei/iiojuw%5e
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BY THE WAY

By
Alice Gilroy

Floyd County lost a pioneer this 
week. Jim Word, a Board member of 
the Floyd County Museum, a cham
pion of the Boy Scouts, and "almost" 
a charter member of the Floydada Li
ons Club, died Tuesday, October 19t!i.

We will have more on Mr. Word 
next week. There was not enough time 
to gather the contributions he had 
made to this community.

An archeologist, Mr. Word and his 
digs were also instrumental in con
vincing other archeologists to take a 
look in this area for the Coronado 
campgrounds. The rest is history.

We will miss Jim at Lions Club 
singing, "1 wear my pink pajamas in 
the summer when it's hot—I wear my 
flannel nightie iathe winter when it's 
not-and sometimes in the Spring-and 
sometimes in the Fall—I jump between 
the covers with nothing on at all". It 
was sung to the tune of the Battle 
Hymn of the Republic (I think).

Anyway-Jim  sang it all the time 
and sang it like it was the first time 
we had ever heard it. I'm going to miss 
him.

Continued On Page 3

Dear Editor:
There have been many discussions 

about town over the new water rates, 
and I just wanted all the stories to be 
as accurate as possible. It is my opin
ion that the city should have gone up 
on water rates a little over the past 
several years to get to where the new 
rates are today.

I don't think the council was negli
gent, we just thought that things would 
get better, and work themselves out. 
Over the past several years the city has 
had to draw money out of their sav
ings account to pay for operational 
expenses, and that should not happen.

The savings were set aside for emer
gencies, and should only be used for 
emergencies. The city just has not 
been taking in enough money to op
erate on, and when we have a rainy 
season, where water revenue is low, 
then we are short of funds.

A public hearing was held, to allow 
the council to hear from citizens and 
to respond to them. I think that most 
people went away from that meeting 
realizing that, with the current num
ber of employees and fixed expenses, 
the city had to come up with more rev
enue to operate on. This is not some
thing the council took lightly, as we 
spent many extra hours in meetings 
looking at this problem, and trying to 
adjust our rates the least amount pos
sible to get the revenue needed. We 
tried to be as fair as possible to all 
customers, from the minimum users

Publication  of w eddings in th is new spaper will now cost $10.00
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to the heavy users, and everybody in 
between.

The extra money raised form the 
increased rates can be used anyway 
the city needs it. Right now the coun
cil wants to earmark some of it to re
build our savings accounts. They also 
would like to start funds earmarked 
for projects such as water, sewer, 
equipment, vehicles, road or other 
special projects.

Lockney has currently been ap
proved for a Community Develop
ment Grant that will help Lockney pay 
for a pipeline out to Aiken, that will 
tie in another water well to the city. 
Lockney will be responsible to pay 
15% o f the cost, w hich w ill be 
$45,000.00.

As you can see these projects are 
very expensive, and we must have the 
savings to do them, when we apply 
for the grants. I'm sure none of us 
wants to turn on the water tap and 
nothing comes out.

To be sure this doesn't happen some 
day the council decided to take bold 
steps in planning for the future by rais
ing the rates.

Please do not vent your anger over 
our rate increases to the city employ
ees, as they had nothing to do with it. 
The mayor and council are responsible 
for planning to the future needs of the 
city, please feel free to visit one of us.

Sincerely,
Gary Marr, Mayor

Our lovable vice president, having 
served, he says, as the inspiration of 
"Love Story", having invented the 
internet, having reinvented govern
ment, is now in the process of rein
venting his own campaign.

He's moving his campaign for the 
Democratic nomination from the Dis
trict of Columbia to Tennessee, a state 
where he was bom, a state he occa
sionally visited while living in IVash- 
ington, a state where he says he 
learned to slop the hogs, put up the 
hay, toil in the tobacco fields, and oth
erwise escape the sordid life he had 
to endure in the luxury hotels of our 
nation's capitol throughout most of his 
life.

Mr. Gore, who will be remembered 
for his "no controlling legal author
ity" comments concerning what had 
b ^ n  regarded as illegal fund raising 
activities (until the Clinton era), says 
the move is to get his campaign closer 
to the grass roots. That will be good, 
especially in light of the fact that he 
now regards himself, he says, as the 
"underdog" in his race with the former 
basketball player and former Senator 
Bill Bradley, of New Jersey. Poll num
bers show the Gore-Bradley race 
tightening up, and the Vice President 
is getting worried Mr. Gore has rea
son to worry, although we still think 
he will emerge as the winner over Bra
dley. Gore has picked up the endorse
ment of various trade unions, which 
will provide him with many millions 
of dollars worth of assistance in vari
ous campaign activities. He will, in 
the end, receive the endorsement of 
most, if not all, members of the Con
gressional Black Caucus. He will have 
the support o f practically all the 
nation's homosexual community, de
spite Bradley's pandering to that com
munity, Gore is regarded by Ameri
can Jewish leaders as one of this 
nation's most pro Israeli activists, so 
he will get about 85 percent of that 
group's vote. He will receive the votes 
of more than half the nation's Hispanic 
community, simply out of habit.

Combine all that with the large 
number of "super delegates" that will 
be present at the Democratic conven
tion, and not much is left for Bradley 
in the form of voting delegates. That 
may be good news for Republicans, 
most of whom would much rather run 
against Gore, but we are not sure it is

good news for the Democrats. Gore, 
despite anything he may try to do in 
an effort to distance himself from 
Clinton, is tied so closely to this Ad
ministration that he will suffer might
ily in the General Election, against 
whoever the Republican nominee 
turns out to be. In short, we believe 
Bradley would be a stronger candidate 
on the Democratic ticket than Gore, 
but Gore will get the nomination.

Still, strange things happen in poli
tics. It is entirely possible that Brad
ley will get the votes of most union 
members, despite the fact that the 
union leadership has endorsed Gore 
and pledged their resources to his 
cause. He may get a sizeable black 
vote, despite the black leadership's 
endorsement of Gore. He may get a 
sizeable vote among the party's more 
liberal members, and among those 
Democrats embarrassed by the antics 
of their fun-loving President, but who 
are basically more sympathetic to the 
Democratic Party, no matter what. 
Even so, we believe Bradley will 
probably come up short.

The Bush thing is even more of a 
puzzle to us. Conventional wisdom, 
at the moment of course, has Bush 
winning by a landslide. We are not so 
sure. He will probably get the Repub
lican nomination, but what then? He 
has not done so terribly well in the few 
purely political ploys he has under
taken since announcing his candidacy. 
His "slouching toward Gomorrah" 
speech was widely seen as an attack 
on the "vast right wing conspiracy" 
made famous by Hillary Rodham 
Clinton. His warning to House Repub
licans that they should not "balance 
the budget on the backs of the poor", 
while sounding very compassionate, 
did nothing to help those same mem
bers retain control of the House.

The effort by House Republicans to 
balance the budget while protecting 
Social Security from raiding spend
thrifts is no easy task. And that task 
was made more difficult by Bush's 
remarks.

Even judged by the criteria of "com
passion", his remarks made no sense 
to us. After all, citizens now qualify
ing for Earned Income Tax Credit, 
(those who receive an annual lump 
sum payment from the government 
even though they have paid no income

taxes) would not have lost one penny 
by the changes proposed by some 
House Republican budgeteers. They 
would have merely gotten the same 
amount of money in 12 monthly pay
ments, rather than one annual lump 
sum. We fail to see how that could be 
construed as "balancing the budget on 
the backs of the poor."

Finally, Bush's remarks that he 
wanted Pat Buchanan to remain in the 
Republican Party "so I can beat him", 
may have helped his standing with 
some neo-conservatives and Israeli 
apologists, but it caused a certain

amount of concern among those who 
do not wish to see Buchanan leave and 
head up a third party effort. With 
McCain telling Buchanan to get lost,  ̂

with Gary Bauer calling him an 
anti-Semite, with Bush giving as his 
reason for Pat to remain in the Repub
lican Party "so I can beat him", one 
could hardly blame Buchanan for feel
ing unwelcome where he is.

Bush, of all people, should under
stand this. After all, it was a third party 
that cost his dad the Presidency and 
saddled us with the Clinton-Gore Ad
ministration.

I s s u e  U p d a t e
with
Mac Thornberry

When It Comes to Rumors and the Internet, 
Mark Twain Had It Right

Mark Twain once said 
that, “A lie can travel halfway 
around the world while the truth is 
putting on its shoes.” People 
communicated by telegraph back 
then, so you can imagine what he 
would have to say today.

It is now as easy to 
communicate over the Internet with 
someone across the globe as it is 
with someone across the street. And 
where you once had to wait for the 
evening news to find out what was 
going on in the world, you can now 
get up-to-the-minute updates in just 
a few clicks.

Technology has brought 
the world to our fingertips -  and 
that’s a good thing. But it’s also 
brought a few problems, of which we 
should all be aware.

For instance, over the past 
year. I ’ve had over 3,000 people 
contact me about two specific 
rumors they read about online. Both 
rumors have to do with Internet

access, and both rumors are 
completely false. The first has to do 
with a Bill 602P supposedly being 
considered by Congress. The bill is 
supposedly being sponsored by a 
Congressman Schnell, and suppos
edly will give the Postal Service the 
authority to tax the Internet.

Well, first of all, there is no 
Bill 602P in Congress -  bill’s don’t 
have letters, they only have num
bers. And secondly, there is no 
Congressman Schnell. It’s a rumor. 
The same can be said about a 
purported plan by the FCC to allow 
long distance companies to tax our 
Internet access. I’ve contacted the 
FCC, and it’s simply not true.

The bottom line is that the 
Internet is a marvelous tool, and 
something which has helped open 
new worlds to millions o f people. 
But like any other tool, we’ve got to 
be careful — not only in how we use 
it, but in what we’re asked to 
believe.

Classifled Rates Changing
Effective November 1,1999 

First Insertion: .250 per word—$3.00 minimum 
2nd Insertion: .200 per word-$2.50 minimum 
All classifieds also placed on the newspaper web 
site each week, http://www.texasonline.net/floydco

For more information on this or any other issue before Congress, please write 
Mac Thornberry at 131 Cannon Building, Washington, DC 20515, 

or through his website at www.house.gov/thornberry/

Reward for Information
leading to the Apprehension and Conviction of those 

responsible for the burglary of Lee's Family Store 
in the 100 block of North Main in Lockney.

Notice of Change in Landfill Hours
The City of Floydada Sanitary Landfill 

will be closed on Saturdays, 
beginning Saturday, Novembers, 1999. 

The Hours at the Landfill beginning Monday, 
November 1 ,1999  through Friday, 

March 31,2000 will be 8:00 a.m.to 5:00 p.m. 
on Monday, Tuesday, Thursday, and Friday. 
The Landfill will again be open on Saturdays 
once Daylight Savings Time begins in 2000.

GOEN & GOEN WRITES
Life Insurance
Come in for a Quote
102 E. California, Floydada 983-3524

mailto:chowdipper@earthlink.net
http://www.texasonline.net/floydco
http://www.house.gov/thornberry/
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Floydada Police Report
October 5, 1999, at 7:35 a.m. Floy

dada Police stopped a semi-truck 
speeding through a school zone. Jorge 
Salas, 26, of Spur, was subsequently 
arrested for outstanding DPS war
rants.

October 7, a woman reported some
one damaged her vehicle while it was 
parked at the High School.

October 8, a man reported someone 
burg larized  his hom e and stole 
clothes.

October 9, a man reported someone 
burglarized his trailer and stole his 
Nintendo 64.

Also on October 9, police received 
a report of a reckless driver. The ve
hicle was located parked on West Cali
fornia. The driver was located walk
ing in the downtown area. Abel Perez, 
34, of Floydada, was arrested for Pub
lic Intoxication.

October 9, at 8:00 a.m., a woman 
reported that she had been assaulted 
by a man. Statements were obtained 
and the case was turned over to the

County Attorney for the filing of 
charges.

October 9, at 12:05 p.m., police 
were called to a residence to meet with 
a 16 year old boy. The youth told po
lice that he had been assaulted at a 
party by Brady A nderson, 22, of 
Littlefield. The boy sustained a bro
ken nose and several teeth were 
knocked out, and stitches were re
quired.

According to Police Chief Darrell 
Gooch, Anderson has been charged 
with Aggravated Assault.

October 10, at 8:30 a.m., police 
were called to a disturbance in the la
bor camp. "We were told a vehicle was 
being driven recklessly," said Gooch.

Police stopped the driver, Jesus 
Bueno, 37, of Floydada, and arrested 
him for DWI. A passenger, Armado 
Cedro, 37, of Floydada, was charged 
with Public Intoxication.

October 10, Francis N ieto,’25, of 
Floydada, was arrested for outstand
ing fines owed to Municipal Court.

Also on October 10, police were 
dispatched to the 500 block of E. Cali
fornia where they met with a 22 year 
old female complainant. She told po
lice she had been assaulted by Mike 
Ocho, 24, of Floydada. He was ar
rested for domestic violence and trans
ported to jail.

An arrest, on Oct. 13th, of Jose 
Louis Delafuente, 22, of Floydada, 
while he was trying to cash a forged 
check helped police solve a series of 
forgeries by several individuals, ac

cording to Chief Gooch.
"A checkbook had been stolen out 

of a pickup and also out of a vehicle 
parked inside a garage. The individu
als were working together to steal the 
checks. The checks were then forged 
and passed all over this area."

According to Gooch charges of 
Burglary of a Vehicle, Burglary of a 
Habitation, and Forgery, have been 
filed against Jose Delafuente, Romero 
Delafuente, 24, Rachel Delafuente, 
23, and Mary Jane Delafuente, 25.

[L o c k n e y  P o lic e  R ep ort ]
LOCKNEY-Ociobcr 3, police re

sponded to a hit and run in the 200 
block of South Main. The person who 
left the scene was later identified. A 
report was filed with the county 
attorney's office charging the person 
with Failure to Stop and Render Aid.

Police received a report October 5 
from a resident in the 300 block of NE 
3rd Street stating that someone had 
taken her purse from her residence 
without pcrmi.ssion. Several suspect 
arc under investigation.

October 10, police responded to a 
domestic violence disturbance in the 
400 block of SE 4th Street. Upon ar
rival a 25-ycar old woman told police

that her ex-husband had assaulted her. 
Police arrested Jonathan Paul Lopez, 
25, of Plainview for Domestic Assault. 
He was taken to the Floyd County Jail.

Police were notified October 12 by 
a business owner in the 100 block of 
North Main that sometime during the 
night pcrson(s) unknown entered the 
building through a rear door. A large 
amount of items were taken. No sus
pect is known at this time. The inves
tigation continues.

Anyone with information regard
ing this, or any, offense are encour
aged to contact the Lockney Police 
Department. All information will be 
kept confidential.

TCA Cable changes name
Effective Monday, October 18, 

TCA Cable will change its name to 
Cox Communications in the Floydada 
area.

The change follows the completion 
of the company's purchase by Atlanta 
ba.sed Cox Communications Inc., fi- 

August 13.
'■ '^WeVe proud to put the Cox name 
on our operations in the south central 
United States," com m ented Fred 
Nichols, Executive Vice President of 
Operations for Cox Communications.

"Our customers will continue to re
ceive from Cox the same quality prod
ucts, outstanding value and exemplary 
customer service provided by TCA," 
said General Manager Pete Strom.

Customers can expect to be greeted 
with the Cox name upon calling TCA

Continued From Page 1
Lieutenant Governor.

Proposition 2 proposes a constitu
tional amendment that would resolve 
conflicts between the Texas Constitu
tion and federal law relating to defi
nition, rules, and procedures of re
verse mortgages. The amendment 
would define "reverse mortgage" in 
part as an extension of credit made 
against the homestead of a person who 
is 62 years of older, or whose spouse 
is 62 years or older.

Proposition 3 is an amendment call
ing for the simplification and clarifi
cation of the language of the Texas 
Constitution.

Proposition 4 would broaden the 
definition of charitable organizations, 
and exempt that property from ad va
lorem taxation.

Proposition 5 would remove the 
restriction which prohibits state em
ployees from serving as members of 
a governing body of a school district, 
city, town, or other local governmen
tal distr’':t. They would also be al
lowed, as state employees, to receive 
compensation from the governing 
body of which they are a member.

Proposition 6 will increase the 
maximum size of an urban homestead 
from one acre to ten acres. The amend
ment also says the urban homestead 
must also be used as both a home and 
business or as a home. It will also al
low a person to secure a home equity 
loan on their homestead.

Proposition 7 proposes that if an
employee is delinquent in paying 
court-ordered spousal maintenance, a 
portion of that employee's wages may 
be withheld to pay spousal mainte
nance. Current law only allows for this 
for child support payments.

Proposition 8 provides that the ad
jutant general, who is appointed by the 
Governor and who serves as the gov
erning officer of the state military 
forces, serves as long as the Gover
nor wishes rather than serving a spe
cific 2 year term set by the legislature.

Proposition 9 would authorize the

RIBBON CUTTING—Chamber of Commerce direc
tors and friends and supporters of Coy Grundy and 
Donna G rum pier celebrate the ribbon cutting and

grand opening of "dg designs Floral & Gifts", located 
at 315 S. 2nd S treet The shop specializes in fresh flower 
arrangements and delivery and gifts. Courtesy Photo

Courtroom Activities

Cable. Additionally, building and 
truck signage and employee uniforms 
will bear the Cox Communications 
name and logo. Customer bills and all 
marketing and advertising materials 
also will be redesigned with the Cox 
name.

Cox Communications in Floydada, 
is a subsidiary of Atlanta based Cox 
Communications Inc. Following the 
close of pending cable system acqui
sitions, Cox will serve approximately 
6 million customers nationwide, mak
ing it the nation's fifth largest cable 
company.

More information about Cox Com
munications can be accessed on the 
Internet at www.cox.com, or contact 
Pete Strom at 293-2551.

Amendment voting underway

The newspaper 
you hold In your 

hand is Y2K 
compatible!

✓  No crashes!
✓  No lost files! 
Just reliable and

solid news!
NEWSPAPERS: 

Carrying the 
Torch of Freedom

In County Court October 7, 1999:
Francisco Delgado pled guilty to a 

September 3, 1999 charge of DWI- 
2nd. He was sentenced to 9 months in 
jail which was probated for 2 years 
and his drivers license was suspended 
for 180 days.

Jody Loyd Edwards pled guilty to 
a May 7,1999 charge of DWI. He was 
fined $600.00 plus court costs, and 
sentenced to 180 days in jail which 
was probated for 2 years.

Gabriel Fierros pled guilty to June 
3,1999 charge of DWI. He was fined 
$600.00 and court costs. He was sen
tenced to 6 months in jail which was 
probated for 2 years. His drivers li
cense was suspended for 90 days.

Scott Murray Jefferies pled guilty 
to an April 8, 1999 charge of Assault. 
He was fined $600.00 and court costs. 
He was sentenced to 60 days in jail 
which was probated for one year.

Shanda Lynn Josseler pled guilty to 
an August 27,1998 charge of Assault. 
She was fined $268.75 and court costs 
of $231.25.

Jerry Wayne Myers pled guilty to 
an August 13, 1999 charge of Mari
juana Possession Equal to or Under 2 
Ozs. He was fined $600.00 plus court 
costs. He was also sentenced to 6 
months in jail and community super
vision for 2 years.

Thomas Alva Parish pled guilty to 
a June 25, 1993 DWI charge. He was 
fined $750.00 and court costs. He was 
sentenced to 9 months in jail which 
was probated for 2 years and his 
driver's license was suspended for 180 
days.

A M ay 20, 1999 DWI charge 
against Renee Salas was dismissed.

Joel Santos Jr., pled guilty to an

August 12, 1999 charge of Hindering 
Apprehension. He was fined $500.00

plus court costs.
Christopher Ray Silva pled guilty 

to a March 4,1999 charge of Burglary 
of a Vehicle. He was sentenced to 30 
days in jail plus restitution of $506.00.

Jesse T. Sims pled guilty to a Sep
tember 3, 1999 charge of DWI-2nd. 
He was fined $750.00 and court costs. 
He was sentenced to 9 months in jail 
which was probated for 2 years and 
his drivers license was suspended for 
180 days.

October 14, Crystal Hernandez was 
charged with DWI.

Also on October 14, Rodney Lopez 
pled guilty to a January 28, 1999 
charge of Criminal Mischief of more 
than and equal to $50.00 and less than 
$500.00. He was sentenced to 60days 
in jail plus court costs.

A January 9, 1998 charge of DWI- 
2nd was dism issed against Ricky 
Perez Felan.

C on tinuetf From  Page. Z
By Tfie Wey By AXice GiCroy

state legislature to create a judicial 
compensation committee to make rec
ommendations for salaries for the jus
tices and judges of the Supreme Court, 
the Court of Criminal Appeals, the 
Courts of Appeals, and the District 
Courts. The amendment would man
date that the recommendations be
come law if neither the Senate nor the 
House rejects them by majority vote.

Proposition 10 would provide that 
the commissioner of health and hu
man services, who is appointed by the 
Governor, to serve as long as the gov
ernor wishes instead of 2 year terms 
set by the legislature.

Proposition 11 authorizes political 
subdivisions to spend public funds, or 
extend credit, to purchase nonassess
able property or casualty insurance in 
the same manner they purchase life, 
health, and accident insurance.

Proposition 12 would exempt from 
ad valorem taxation a leased motor 
vehicle that is not used by the lessee 
primarily to produce income.

Proposition 13 would allow the 
Texas Higher Education Coordinating 
Board to issue and sell general obli
gation bonds in an amount not to ex
ceed $400 million in order to finance 
educational loans to students.

Proposition 14 would provide that 
a state board, commission, or other 
agency shall be governed by a board 
composed of an odd number of three 
or more members."

P roposition  15 would allow 
spouses, by an agreement in writing, 
to convert all or part of their separate 
property into community property.

Proposition 16 would allow  a 
county with a population of 50,000 or 
more, rather than 30,000 or more, to 
be divided into four to eight justice of 
the peace and constable precincts. It 
would also allow populations of 
18,000 to 50,000 to have 2-8 justice 
of the peace and constable precincts.

Proposition 17 relates to the distri
bution and investments of the perma
nent university funds.

I received an e-mail this week that 
I want to share with everyone. If you 
don't get e-mail you may not appreci
ate this, but those who are hooked up  ̂
to the htternet will love it: *• -

Just for your information, I NEVER 
FORWARD chain-mail e-mail. If you 
send me something that I'm supposed 
to send to 10 people to make some
thing happen, you can rest assured that 
1 broke the chain. 1 never did it when 
it came via the U.S. Post Office, and I 
don't do it over the internet.

I punch the delete button as soon as 
I see I'm supposed to send it to all my 
friends to tell them how much I love 
them, or want them to get a good deal, 
or want to save them from a dreaded 
disease. Sorry-I'm  insensitive.

I was also responsible for breaking 
up the recipe chain letters—or the 
kitchen towels. I always figured the 
fastest way to lose the only 10 friends 
I had was to send them a chain letter.

Anyway this e-mail goes perfectly 
with what Congressman Thornberry 
wrote about in his column this week. 
Be sure and read that.

This is long, but go ahead and count 
how many of these stories you've got
ten on your chain mail email.

Now for your enjoyment:
Stop Email Forwarding—

Save Lives
"A young man was diagnosed with 

a life-threatening bout of food poison
ing after eating part of a cooked rat 
that had fallen into his eight-piece 
chicken dinner that he had purchased 
at Kentucky Fried Chicken. After his 
recovery he felt great and, remember
ing that it was National Friendship 
week, he asked his geeky roommate 
to go out and celebrate with him. His 
roommate didn't feel like going out, 
because he wanted to stay at home and 
bake cookies from a Neiman-Marcus 
recipe that some woman had paid 
$250 for and had forwarded to every 
person in America over the internet. 

So the man took himself out.
He went to a local bar and met a 

young woman, who bought him sev
eral drinks and got him drunk. When 
he awoke in the morning, he found 
himself back home in a tub full of ice, 
with a note taped to the mirror saying 
"Call 911 to save your life." The man 
was horrified to find two long inci
sions on his back, where his kidneys 
had been removed.

He went to find his phone, which 
was not working. He was afraid to call 
in through his computer because he 
knew that there was an e-mail in his 
inbox with a subject line titled "Good 
Times", which he knew contained a 
virus which would destroy his hard 
driver. He knew this was a real virus 
and not a hoax, because he was a com
puter programmer. He had recently 
been assigned to a special task team 
at work, whose goal was to solve the 

■ Y2K problem and prevent Armaged
don in the year 2000.

Consequently, the poor man then 
walked across the street and tried to 
call 911 from a pay phone to report 
his missing kidneys, but reaching into 
the coin-return slot he got jabbed with 

jjfgg^il'ijepdieiupuqd wjiich 
was wrapped a note that said, "Wel
come to the world of AIDS."

Luckily there was a hospital right 
down the street from his house. This 
was a very famous hospital, because 
there was a little girl there dying from 
cancer who had sent out e-mails all 
over the world. She asked people to 
forward the email to as many persons 
as they could and the American Can
cer Society would donate five cents 
for every email forwards. The Ameri
can Cancer Society eventually went 
bankrupt from making all these do
nations, and Bill Gates of Microsoft 
felt so bad for the Cancer Society 
employees that he gave them, in ad
dition to all the people that received 
and responded to the "Let's All Go"

email, a free trip to Disneyworld and 
$5,000 cash.

The young man ran back home, 
grabbed his keys and was making his

way out the door to go to the hospital 
when he noticed that it was very dark 
in his roommate's room. He stepped 
inside and turned on the light to find 
his roommate's decapitated body on 
ther.floor, and la message painted in 
blood on the wall that read, "Aren't 
you glad you didn't turn on the light 
last night?"

H orrified he rushed out of the 
house, got in his car, and headed for 
the hospital. On his way to the hospi
tal, he couldn't help but remember that 
he had received an email a few weeks 
ago with an angel on it made of X's 
and O's, and he was supposed to for
ward it to 10 people. If he had done 
so, he would have good luck, and if 
he didn't, he would have bad luck. The 
young man hadn't taken the time to 
think about 10 people that he cared 
enough about to send email to, so he 
casually deleted it from his inbox. 
Now, he was sure that this was the 
cause of all of his bad luck. At that 
moment, he decided that he would 
change his life and become a new per
son. From that day forward, he would 
make a greater effort to show care and

concern for other people.
As he was approaching the hospi

tal, he noticed a car fast approaching 
without his headlights on. In his first 
humble act of kindness to another per
son, he flashed his lights as the car as 
it passed him. The car, which was full 
of gang bangers, turned around, ran 
him off the road, and shot him. Tragi
cally, he died at the scene of the crime.

The lesson to be learned here is 
clear: This poor man would have 
never died had it not been for all of 
the random email forwards that he had 
received. Think of all the other lives 
that are senselessly lost each day due 
to random email forwarding. So let’s 
stop the madness. Let's save lives.

Forward this message to at least ten 
people immediately. Together we can 
make a difference.

P.S. It's a little known fact that the 
Y 1K problem caused the Dark Ages.

email: Floydada@texasonline.net
Newspaper Website;
http://www. texasonline. net/floydeo

Camacho sentenced to 15 years
In a district courtroom trial, Tues

day and Wednesday, October 12-13, 
Juan Camacho, 35, of Lockney, was 
found guilty of selling cocaine. 

Jurors heard evidence of Camacho

selling 2.49 grams of cocaine to a con
fidential informant in Lockney, Janu
ary 23, 1998.

Camacho was arrested in a round
up o f suspected drug dealers in

Price Change 
Effective 

fJovember 1, 
1999

Engagement 
Picture: $ 5 ,0 0

Wedding photo  
<Sc Story: $ 1 0 ,0 0
(the newsi^aper reserves 
the right to charge more 

fora wedding story 
depending on length)

golden  A nnlversarys  
Alo Charge 

J loyd  C ounty
—  ..-----------  ■ V Hesperlan-Qeacon

JUAN CAMACHO, 35, of Lockney, is led off to jail to begin his 15 year 
sentence for selling cocaine. Staff Photo

Lockney, on September 29. 1998.
Although Camacho was eligible for 

parole, Floyd County jurors sentenced 
him to 15 years and a $6,000 fine.

"It is a 2nd degree felony," said Dis
trict Attorney Becky McPherson. "He 
could have received up to 20 years."

Camacho's wife, Minnie, has also 
been charged with Delivery of a Con
trolled Substance. She will be tried at 
a later date.

http://www.cox.com
mailto:Floydada@texasonline.net
http://www
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Floydada Senior 
Citizens News

Susan Waggoner and L. V. Currey

Waggoner and Currey
Sandra and Edd Waggoner of Lubbock and Lcs and Lois Currey of Amarillo 
announce the engagement of their children, Susan Waggoner and L. V. Currey.

The bride-elect received a Bachelor of Science degree in 1996 and a mas
ters in education in 1998 from West Texas A&M University. She is currently 
pursing a doctorate degree in education. She is a member of Elta Zeta Soror
ity, WT Women, and the Canyon Noon Lions Club. She is employed by 
WTA&MU as Director of Student Activities, and Assistant Director of the 
JBK Student Center.

The prospective groom is seeking a bachelor of business administration in 
general business administration in general business from WTA&MU. He is a 
member of Sigma Nu Fraternity and is employed by Currey Enterprises as 
general manager of Budget Rent-a-Car and Airport Valet Parking.

The couple plan to be married December 4, 1999 at Paramount Terrace 
Christian Church in Amarillo.

Grandparents of the couple are Mr. John B. Stapleton of San Angelo and the 
late John B. Stapleton. Also Mr. and Mrs. Eule.ss Waggoner of Dimmitt.

r ------

By M argarette Word
The center is open Monday through 

Friday. If you are 60 years or older 
this center is for you. Lunch is served 
from 11:30 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. If you 
plan on eating lunch, please call the 
center at 983-2032.

Congratulations to Geneva Cockrell 
in winning the free car wash and 
c lean ing  inside from  C ornelius 
Conoco Service Station. Each month 
Eric Cornelius offers this service to 
one of our members.

Kyle and Diana Glover are home 
after spending a few months at Tres 
Ritos, New Mexico.

Tom and Edwina Emert spent 2 
weeks recently traveling to Paragould, 
Arkansas to attend one of Tom's Anny 
Reunions. At Wayneville, North Caro
lina they attended another Army Re
union. At Pigeon Forge, Tennessee 
they went to Dolly Land. They also 
went to Nashville, Tennessee and Hot 
Springs, Arkansas.

Thursday, October 14, 1999 Irene 
King's sister-in-law, Myra Spears of 
Matador and Irene's nephew Bill King 
of Matador and a niece Karol DeVies 
of Austin ate lunch at the center.

Myra's friends and relatives helped her 
celebrate her 88th birthday in Mata
dor on Wednesday October 13th.

William and Faye Bertrand spent 10 
days at Possom Kingdom fishing.

Dr. Keith and June Patzer spent a 
few days recently at Lake Tcxhoma.

Grace Jarrett is now living at the 
Floydada Care Center.

Thought For The Week
Happiness is not perfected until it 

is shared.
Jane Porter

MENU
October 25-29

M onday-Roast Beef, brown gravy, 
potatoes, zucchini, tossed salad, 
French dressing, frosted cake.

T uesday -B B Q  C hicken , baby 
limas, coleslaw, wheat roll, lemon 
pudding.

Wednesday-BBQ Sausage, potato, 
broccoli, cheese sauce, wheat roll, 
pears.

T hursday-S alm on  Patty, white 
gravy, mashed potatoes, turnip greens, 
wheat roll, berry cobbler.

Friday-Chicken Salad Sandwich 
on wheat, soup, salad, orange sections.

W INNER AT DUNCAN B O O K F A IR -K indergarten  s tu d en t Cole 
Covington at A.B. Duncan Elementary won a $25.00 gift certiflcate for 
books at last week's Bookfair. His teacher is Carlyn Crawford. Staff Photo

Put Yourself in Your Children's Shoes
Do you ever wonder what your child is thinking about you?  

"My Mom turned into a monster because I spilled soda on the sofa."
"Mom and Dad ate urinking again-that means we are going to get it tonight."

"I can't let my friends come to my house because 1 am ashamed of how poor we are.' 
"All my Mom ever does is yell at me."

"Oh, boy! Mom and Dad are gone tonight - we can watch anything we want on TV." 
"Football is fun, but I wish Dad wouldn't always treat me so bad when we lose." 

"Running away seems like my only escape!"
"All 1 hear is what 1 do wrong."

Bridal Selections Available For: .
Charla Yeary and Kelley King 

Elizabeth Ann Guerra and David Morren
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1956 
Study Club

By Duffy Hinkle
The 1956 Study Club met Tue.sday, 

October 12th, in the home of Joreen 
Christian.

The meeting began by Kathy Ross 
in troduc ing  ou r guest speakers, 
M artha Farris and Amy Hollums. 
Martha gave a very interesting sum
mary of the history o f the Floyd 
County Library and Amy continued 
the program by explaining the role of 
the Floyd County Friends of the Li
brary and their endeavor to begin 
building the new library in the very 
near future.

Amy informed the club members 
about the many programs and services 
that they intend to offer the public 
through Floyd County Friends and the 
new library.

Refreshments were then served to 
members and guests by hostesses 
Joreen Christian, Judy Dunlap, and 
Rozanne Bishop. Delicious tortilla 
roll-ups, crackers and dip, apples and 
fruit dip, finger sandwiches, and pine
apple and spice cake were served.

A fter refreshm en ts , Rozanne 
Bishop opened the m eeting with 
prayer. Linda Matsler was welcomed 
as our guest for the evening, as well 
as a welcome to our newest club mem
bers, Cherrie Bland, Angela Ragland, 
and Penny Golightly.

De Chance, club president, read a 
resignation letter from Elaine McNeil. 
Susan Simpson then directed roll call, 
with each member answering by giv
ing the title of the most recent book 
she had read. Susan then read the min
utes, which were approved as read.

Donna H enderson  gave the 
treasurer’s report. Under old business, 
Kathy Ross discussed plans for a Val
entine social, explaining reservations 
will have to be made far in advance.

Under new business, club members 
voted to give a donation to the Floyd 
County Friends of the library.

The meeting was then turned over 
to Vicki Christian to finalize plans for 
the tater bake.

Dc Chance reminded everyone that 
the annual study club auction will be 
held at the November 9th meeting in 
the home of Sherce Cannon.

Trena Simpson announced the Oc
tober birthdays and anniversaries, fol
lowed by Linda Harbin leading mem
bers in the club collect.

Members attending were Rozanne 
Bishop, Cherrie Bland, De Chance, 
Joreen Christian, Vicki Christian, Judy 
D unlap, Penny G olightly , Linda 
Harbin, Donna Henderson, Duffy 
Hinkle, Angela Ragland, Kathy Ross, 
Judy Schacht, Susan Simpson, Trena 
Sim pson, Penny Taylor and Jan 
Willson.

• * Shower Selections Available for. . . * <

K elley J . K ing & Charla D aw n Yeary 
D avid  Morren & Beth A nn Guerra

(Payne (Pharmacy.\
• * • * • 200 S. Main, Floydada 983-5111

You were 10 in *69 
What's your age in ’ 
Happy Birthday !! 

Love, Mom & Dad

yL Bridal selections 
^  are available for:

Beth Ann Guerra & David Morren 
; Charla Yeary & Kelley King

Sue s Gifts & Accessories
, 100 East California, Floydada

^  . . 983-5312 • V

Congratulations to the 
Longhorn Band on your 

Division I rating !!
New Shipment: Yankee Candles

new scents:
Irish Cream & Raspberry Sorbet

Sale on Halloween items

Schacht
^  Flowers, Jewelry  & Gifts X

.......................... .......... ...............................................  _________  ^^ , 112 W. Poplar, Lockney 652-2385
8:30-5:30 Mon. - Sat.

”lt is Our Pleasure to Serve You ”

/ T

Effective November 1, 1999 
Publication of Wedding story and 

Picture is $10.00

Sfunaer Selections for.
%e[[i efar/^ &  DanieC ̂ ragdon 

Leshanm iHic/^rson &  Cfint (Emery ̂

Karma Stone Power Bracelets
Enluuicc your Karma while wearing 

the latest fashion.

Check out our
1 / 2

price room

25% off
Mary Engelbreit 

Clothing
Come In and ftll out 

 ̂ your Christmas 
Wish List

120 S. Main, Ivockney 
a52-2548

treat youpielf to these

PRICES EFFECTIVE THRU October 27th

YOUR CHOICE
CANDY

1 ^ | ^ l l 2 . 0 T o  

■ W
•Butterfinger. Fun size.
* Kit Kat. Snack size. 
•Snickers. Fun size. 
•Reese's Cups. Snack size 
•M ilky Way. Fun size.
•  Baby Ruth. Fun size.
• 3  Musketeers. Fun size.
•  Hersheys Milk 

Chocolate. Snack size.

12 Oz. Bag.
Brack's Halloween Candies.

•Autumn Mix 
•Candy Com

SCREAM

%%
LIGHT SET
4 0 0

6.99

0 0 ^  Your 
Choice 

•Palmer Halloween 
Candies. 6 or 7 oz.

•Peanut Butter Kisses. 14.4 oz

2.99
Assorted Invisible 
Or Screen Masks.

Reg.
9.9S

Children's Costunte 
Assortment.

Nutcracker Mixed 
Nuts Or Cashew 
Halves. 9 oz. can.

iCZ

Reg.
3 49

Super Silly String.
Safe party fun.

We're Celebrating Our 98^^ ' Year In Business!
Don't Forget To Vote In Our Cute Baby ContestOpen Daily 

9:00am-6:00pm^ 
Sunday ^

l:00-6:00p m ^h D U C K W A L L 'S  ^
HOMETOWN VARIETY STORE

114- U 8E
California
Floydada,

Texas
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f lo y d  C ou i|ty  
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Lockney Senion Cmzens

Kelli M ichelle Clark and Daniel Elliott Bragdon

Clark and Bragdon
Oliver and Lenda Clark of Lockney are proud to announce the engagement 

of their daughter, Kelli Michelle to Daniel Elliott Bragdon, son of Rev. Bill 
and Diana Bragdon of King George, Virginia.

Miss Clark is a graduate of Lockney High School and is currently attending 
Hardin-Simmons University in Abilene where she is working toward a degree 
in English.

Mr. Bragdon is a graduate of Hampton Christian High School in Hampton, 
Virginia and is also a student at Hardin-Simmons University working towards 
a degree in Psychology.

The couple is planning a December 18, 1999 wedding at the First Baptist 
Church in Lockney.

United Methodist Women hold 
26th annual meeting in Perryton

East Conference and the Unsung 
Heroine Award for the Top Ladies of 
Distinction chapter in St. Louis. She 
is a Life member of Alpha Kappa Al
pha Sorority, Incorporated, and the 
NAACP.

Leading the worship service was 
Sammie Ellis Rainey. Rainey is pas
tor of the Trinity United Methodist 
Church in Amarillo. She has served 
the Northwest Texas Conference for 
17 years. She has the distinction of 
being in the first class having women 
who were ordained elders in this con
ference in 1978.

Mildred Twilla, Northwest Texas 
Conference President, presided over 
the Friday and Saturday sessions. 
Linda Elms led a Service of Remem
brance. The program also included a 
pledge service, election and installa
tion of officers, and communion.

Members of the Pampa District, led 
by President Eddie Poole, were hosts.

\Have a Good

By Gladys Ragle
It is hard to believe we have already 

had snow, but we did. However it 
melted as fast as it fell and gave us a 
little moisture. It also stopped the har
vesting for awhile.

Loyd Duvall remains in the ex
tended care unit at Covenant Meth
odist in Lubbock. He is in Room 563 
South. He is not doing very well, but 
they are keeping his pain down pretty 
well.

Flu Shots Here—Mangold Memo
rial Hospital personnel will be here at 
the Senior Center to administer flu 
shots on Thursday, October 21 from 
5:00 until 7:00 p.m. They will be free 
to Medicare recipients who have their 
Medicare information with them. All 
others will be $10.00 per person.

"Weekly Words of Wisdom"
Blaming your faults on your nature

does not change the nature of your 
faults.

MENU
Monday, October 25-29

Monday - Beef enchiladas, veg
etables, salad, dessert

Tuesday - Baked chicken, veg
etables, salad, dessert

Wednesday - Chicken fried steak, 
vegetables, salad, dessert

Thursday - Ham, vegetables, salad, 
dessert

Friday - Turkey and dressing, veg
etables, salad, dessert

MEMORIALS
Agnes Frizzell: Mr. and Mrs. Bill 

Sherman, Gale and Gay McPherson, 
Mr. and Mrs. Elton Wylie.

G.B. Johnston: Gale and Gay 
McPherson

United Methodist Women of the 
N orthw est Texas C onference as
sembled at First United Methodist 
Church, Perryton on October 1 and 2.

Attending from Lockney were Pat 
B yard, M erle M ooney, E leanor 
Schacht, and Margaret Schacht. Noma 
Lou Rainer from Floydada attended. 

i^^Tbe theme for the event was "Mis
sion Today." Jerry Ruth Williams, co
ordinator for the Mission Today em
phasis in the South Central Jurisdic
tion, was the guest speaker. Williams 
is a certified lay speaker and a mem
ber of the United Methodist Church 
of Green Trails in Chesterfield, Mis
souri.

She is currently the President of the 
South Central Jurisdiction United 
M ethodist Women Core Planning 
G roup and is a D irec to r o f the 
Women's Division.

Williams received the 1997 Model 
of Solidarity Award from the Missouri

Know what's 
fluttering by

By Diane Bowen
Texas is home to more than 400 

species of butterflies, but most of us 
can’t tell a fritillary from a hairstreak. 
To help Texans identify some of their 
most l^autiful insect neighbors, the 
Texas Agricultural Extension Service 
has produced a full-color identifica
tion wheel featuring the Lone Star 
State’s 16 most common butterflies.

“Butterflies of Texas’’ includes pho
tographs of both the caterpillar and the 
adult butterfly of each of the 16 spe
cies featured. To help people attract 
more butterflies to their lawns and 
gardens, the wheel lists host plants for 
the caterpillars as well as flowers that 
attract the adults. The wheel also of
fers interesting facts about butterflies, 
skippers and moths and names the 12 

■ Texas butterfly families and the num
ber of species in each that call our state 
home.

The species pictured are the alfalfa 
butterfly, Am erican painted lady, 
black swallowtail, buckeye, cabbage 
butterfly, common wood nymph, gi
ant swallowtail, gray hairstreak, gulf 
fritillary, monarch, pipevine swallow
tail, question mark, red admiral, snout 
butterfly, viceroy and zebra. Spinning 
the wheel reveals a picture of each 
butterfly in its caterpillar stage.

“B utterflies of Texas” sells for 
$10.95. To order a copy, send a check 
or money order payable to Texas Ag
ricultural Extension Service to: Dis
tribution and Supply, P.O. Box 1209, 
Bryan, Texas 77806. Specify publica
tion L-5308, “Butterflies of Texas.”

Lesltanne 9tid̂ fTSon and CGnt Tmery

Hickson and *Emery
Leslianne Hickerson of Lockney and Clint Emery of Hart announce their 

engagement. The couple will marry on January 1, 2000, at the First Baptist 
Church in Lockney.

The bride-elect is the daughter of Randy and Julie Hancock of Lockney and 
Blake Hickerson and Carroll Donnell of Arlington. Grandparents are Wayland 
and Margaret Jones of Floydada, Mack and Gail Hickerson of Dallas and 
Dorothy Hancock of Plainview.

The future bridegroom is the son of Ted and Debbie Emery of Hart. Grand
parents are Doyle and June Davis of Hart and Lee and Laura Emery of Idalou.

The bride-elect is a graduate of Lockney High School and is currently at
tending Texas Tech University and is employed by Wittman Optometry.

The future bridegroom is a graduate of Hart High School and is part owner 
and manager of Davis Aerial Spraying in Hart.

COMMUNITY BUILDER—(L-R) Jane Bean was presented with the Com
munity Builder Award from Worshipful Master Trent Johnson, of Ma
sonic Lodge No. 712, A.F. & A.M. The award is given to a person who is 
not a  ^ a so n  but who has served his or her community by giving out
standing service over a period of time. Staff Photo

Youth Outreach
The Youth Group from Trinity Church in Floydada will 

be holding a Youth Outreach 
Saturday, October 23 from 2:00 til 5:00 p.m. 

There will be Gladiator Games, Music, Dramas, and 
Drawings for Prizes.Trinity Church would like to inviter 

all youth to come out and take part in the event.
* The Outreach will take place in 

' Trinity's Parking Lot - across from the Dairy Queen

SHAKLEE \
983-5246 /

^ Y o u r st r u l ŷ
 O i r r  R I O I S T K Y

Bridal Selections for...

Gharla [jeary and Kelley King 
^eth Ann guerra and David Morren

are available a t the...
True Value Bridal Gift Registry Inside

CAPROCK Motor Parts & Hardware
114 W. California, Floydada 983-2865

4.35%
Annual Percentage Yield 
on $25,000 minimum balance

Earnings Soar with ASB’s 
Golden Eagle Savings Account!

Please send in your favorite 
recipes! We sill publish them 

as space permits.
Mail to:

Floyd County Hesperian- 
Beacon, 111 E. Missouri, 
Floydada, Texas 79235

Mangold Memorial Hospital 
is now serving lunch 

every Monday.
The menu for Monday, October 25 is . . 

Came Quisada 
Pinto Beans 
Spanish Rice 

Tortiiias 
Dessert

So that we may prepare for you please call 
W.J. Mangold Dietary Department at 

806-3373 before 9:00 a.m. on October 25

320 N. Main, Lockney

Successful investing means having 
your money in the right place 

at the right time.

Sometimes, you need to hold on to your cash to be certain the 
market’s right -  that’s why American State Bank developed the 
Golden Eagle Savings Account Ihe Golden Eagle Account allows 
you to earn interest comparable to brokerage firm cash manage
ment accounts without tying up your cash.

In addition to great rates, you’ll get the security of FDIC insurance, 
the convenience of your fiill-service bank and easy access -  trans
fer your funds in person or by telephone.

If you need to maintain $10,000 or more in an easily accessible, 
high-interest account, see your American State Bank officer for a 
Golden Eagle Savings Account

It I iK
tlO.OOO Wnimum Opening Balance required.
Rate ben effective KVl/99:
km  tl«n  tS.OOO- -no mUreM; tS.000 • S9.999- -3 .2M  APY 
$10,000 • $19,999- -331H APT; U5J000 ■ over • -43591 APY 
Ail rates a rt vonaMe and may change affer the account » opened. 
Peti may raduca account eamingi.
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Shown with Floyd County Judge Bill Hardin are 
R.C. Andrews Activators Sandra Rendon, Tell 
Fuller, Tate Jones, Britnee Brotherton, Kimberly

Garza, Ryan Monreal, Taylor Beedy, Callie Ferguson, 
Joann Caballero, Justin Vargas, Magan Flores, and 
Katie Beth Crossland.

PROCLAMATION
W HEREAS, the County of Floyd is proud to honor the Red Ribbon Campaign proclaimed by the Congress of 
the United States in 1988;
W HEREAS, the Texas Red Ribbon Campaign is a nine-day event designed to increase awarefness about drug 
abuse and how we can prevent it; the Campaign will encourage healthy, drug-free and violence-free lifestyles for 
all 365 days of the year.
W HEREAS, Red Ribbon Week can influence more than 80 million people, in particular America's young stu
dents; during Red Ribbon Week, students, teachers, administrators, community leaders, and professionals wear 
Red Ribbons to pledge to say "NO" to drugs and "YES" to a healthy lifestyle.
W HEREAS, from 1988 through 1996 Texans' War on Drugs sponsored the Texas Red Ribbon Campaign, the 
STAND Intervention Program, along with the Texas Commission on Alcohol and Drug Abuse, is committed to 
continuing the Red Ribbon Campaign.
RESOLVED, that the County of Floyd, hereby designates October 23-31 as Red Ribbon Week and commends 
parents, the Texas Commission on Alcohol and Drug Abu.se, the local schools, and the STAND Intervention 
Program, who are committed to ensuring the continuance of the Texas Red Ribbon Campaign.

i' I

Mr

.•y .'

FLOYDADA HIGH SCHOOL TW IR LER S-1999 
Twirlers are (1 to r), Senior, Breanna Burge; Freshman, 
Maggie Vick; Sophomore, Mindy Smart and Senior, 
Resa Mercado. The girls recently competed at the U.I.L. 
Twirling competition at Texas Tech in Lubbock on

A.B. DUNCAN ELEMENTARY 
SCHOOL HONOR ROLL

Lockney School 
Menu

1st Six Weeks 
First (>rade 
"A" Honor Roll
1A - Libby Hicks. Dylan Thomas 
1B - Matthew Hinton, Melissa Ruddcll 
1C - Carson Battey, Amanda Castaneda, 

Julio Cervera, Lexi Covington, Kelsey 
Kelley, Erica Marmolcjo, David Suarez 

ID - Laurie Appling, Jonathan Dean, 
Jordan Hambright 

IE - Laura Ramos 
IF - Whitley Beedy, Brityn Helms. 
Christi Hill

Second Grade 
"A" Honor Roll
2A - Alyssa Arneel, Cutter Johnson, 

Mason Lipham
2B - Kaylie Nutt, Joseph Segura.Olivia 

Segura
2C - Lindsey Beedy, J.C. Chappell, 

Jasminne Orozco, Makenzie Schwertner 
2D - Evan Johnson, Blanca Suarez 
2E - Jessica Prisk, Geoffery Sanchez, 

Kortney Williams
2F - Hallie Bertrand, Daniel Longoria, 

Maisey Martinez, Abigail Miller

First Grade 
"A-B" Honor Roll
lA - Danielle Degollado, Jerry 

Delgado, Erick Doria, Matthew Meador, 
Chad Rainbolt

1B - W.R. Daniel, William Garcia, Troy 
Morales

ID - Meshale Davis, Melissa Pitts 
IE - Blake Chavarria, Arnaldo Lopez, 

Eric Perez, Rylee Shurbet
IF - Alece Annunziato, Casssandra 

Martinez, Jordan Pinon, Mafiah Var|,1& 
Second (irade ^
"A-B" Honor Roll 
2A - Jacque Barrientos, Claudia Lopez 
2B - Tara Hughes, Elizabeth Ibarra, 

Miles Marble, Joey Martinez
2C - Megan Aleman, Freddy Castillo, 

Randy Kennedy, Joel Torres
2D - D Ann Garza, Cesar Mata, Teresa 

Navas, Laci Nixon, Anthony Segura 
2E - Joe Avila, Jordan Cornelius, 

Clinton Hatcher, Jesse Ibarra, Samantha 
Ochoa, Juan Rodriguez, Andrea Torrez 

2F - Bryan Ascencio, Zachary Baldwin. 
David Diaz, Crystal Foster, Michael Gra
ham, Maria Paige Martinez, Patrick 
Poteet, Jennica Ramirez, Ranee Seymour

4 -H  /Irchery winners
By M elissa Long, CEA -FCS 

Floyd County
Twenty-eight Floyd County 4-H’ers 

took part in a four week archery 
project under the leadership of Don 
and Christina Chesshir. 4-H partici
pants were divided in to three catego
ries by age and experience. Top scor
ers in each of the three categories in

cluded: Junior I Recurve 3rd place 
Ryan Robertson. 2nd place - Landon 
Lackey; 1st place - Dillon Chesshir. 
In the Junior II Recurve 3rd place - 
Spencer .Schacht; 2nd place Kimber 
Bennett; 1st place - B. J. Chappell.

Winners in the Junior II Compound 
included: 3rd place - Tyler Chesshir; 
2nd place - Chance Crossland, 1st 
place - Ross Bennett.

Al.so participating were; Elizabeth 
B ertrand, Ryker C abler, Colton 
Covington, Enrique DeOchoa, Tyler 
Derryberry, Harvey Garz,a, Blake 
Greer, Allison Griggs, Dustin Hicks, 
J. Paul Hrbacek, Brady Jump, Jacob 
Martin, Titus Miller, Tucker Ross, 
Tanner Sue, Kimberly Garza, Kami 
Keaton, Derrick G riggs and Jay 
McGaugh.

ilitary] 
News

October 12,1999. Breanna, Mindy and Resa received 
a Division I rating and Maggie received a Division II 
rating. Breanna, Mindy and Resa will be eligible to 
compete at the State U.I.L. Twirling Competition to
be held in Austin in May, 2000. Courtesy Photo

Monday
No School- In-Service Day 

Tuesday
Breakfast - Oatmeal, cereal, toast, 

juice, milk
Lunch - Fish sticks/hani & cheese 

on bun, pinto beans, squash casserole, 
applesauce, cornbread, milk 

Wednesday
Breakfast - Sausage, cereal, toast, 

juice, milk
Lunch - Nacho grande/tuna saiul- 

wich, lettuce and t<miato salad, corn, 
orange half, milk

Thursday
Breakfast - Pancakes, cereal, toast, 

juice, milk
Lunch - Piz.za/burrito, salad, car

rot sticks, mixed fruit, milk 
Friday

Breakfast - Cinnamon rolls, cereal, 
toa.st, juice, milk

L unch - H am burger/corndog, 
french fries, lettuce, tomatoes, pickle, 
peach cobbler, milk.

FJIIS A HONOR ROLL-Those making the A Honor 
Roll at Floydada Junior High School are: (front row, 
l-r) Taylor Sue, Joel Szydioski, Becky W arren, and 
Whitney Williams; (2nd row, l-r) Lindsey Nutt, Lauren 
Powell, Kasey Rainbolt, Denise Rainwater, Miguel 
Rangel, Jacob Reddy, Cheryl Reed, M arla Reeves, 
Spencer Schacht; (3rd row, l-r) Jarre tt Kirk, Kristan

Lackey, Lindsey Leatherm an, Molly Long, Felisha 
Luna, Cynthia M artinez, Luke Miller, Eric Morales, 
Melissa Morales, Jason Nutt; (back row, l-r) April 
A revalo, Jesalyn  B rad ley , C ourtney  C am pbell, 
Am anda D echant, M elissa D unlap, Jesse Finley, 
M eghan G raham , Rachel G riffin , Reagan Heflin, 
Tvson Heflin, and Daniel Houchin. Staff Photo

Floydada
School
Menu

October 25-29 
Monday

Breakfast-Cereal, graham crack
ers. cinnamon rolls, yogurt, milk, 
juice.

Lunch-Fajita Chicken Breast/PBJ 
Sandwich, rice pilaf, fresh carrots and 
broccoli, peas, bread stick, fresh fruit 
cup. milk.

ruesday
Breakfast Cereal, graham crack

ers. breakfast pizza, milk, juice.
Liinch-Burrito/Chef Salad, green 

salad, ranch dressing, orange quarters, 
chocolate chip cookie, milk.

Wednesday
Breakfast-Cereal, graham crack

ers, biscuits, peanut butter, jelly, milk, 
juice.

L u n ch -C h ick en  N uggets/PB J 
Sandwich, quick baked potato, mixed 
vegetable, roll, fruit cup, milk.

Thursday
Breakfast-Cereal, graham crack

ers, French toast, sausage, syrup, milk, 
juice.

L unch -M ega  Slice Pizz.a/Chef 
Salad, apple, green beans, chocolate 
cake, milk.

Friday
Breakfast-Cereal, graham crack

ers, breakfast burritos, .salsa, milk, 
juice.

Lunch-BBQ on a Bun/PBJ Sand
wich, pickle spears, potato salad, corn 
cobbette, pears, milk.

Brandy Blanche
Brandy Blanche was chosen as FISD 
'Teacher of the Month' for her dedica
tion and faithfulness. She is a gradu
ate of Sul Ross University. Staff Photo

Army Pvt. Christopher L. Ochoa 
has arrived at Fort Penning, Colum
bus, Geogia to complete basic mili
tary training.

Ochoa is the .son of Tomas Ochoa 
of Lockney and a 1994 graduate of 
Lockney High School.

During the training, the soldier will 
receive instruction in drill and ceremo
nies, map reading, tactics, military- 
customs and courtesies, physical fit
ness, and first aid.

LITTLE LONGHORNS NAMED -Selected as Little 
Longhonvs at Lockney Elementary School for the week 
of October 18-22 were (l-r, back row) Maria Sanchez, 
Sasha Jimenez, Ky Reagan; Greg Zavala;(l-r, 3rd row) 
Juanita Villarreal, Brendy Morales, Janie Martinez, 
Timothy Luebano, Dora Bueno, Ashley McCulloch,

Michael Lee; (l-r, 2nd row) Crystal Carrillo, Mercedes 
Aday, Jill Bramlett, Jessica Silva, Steven Hernandez, 
Amos L una; (l-r, fron t row) Stephen G utierrez, 
W hitney A scencio, Bobby Jo  N unez, B reanna 
Guerrero, Gabrielle Peralez, and Amber Segovia.

Staff Photo

Classified Rates 
Effective November 1, 1999

Classified Rales:
I ll's! Time: .25̂ ^̂  per word-^3.00 minimum

(Any classified up to 12 words will be $3.00. After 
that the eost of eaeh extra word is .250)

Conseeutive runs o f the ad will be:
200 per word-$2.00 niinimum.

( The 2nd time the ad nms you will get up to 12 
words for an additional $2.00. Any extra word after 
that is .200)

Classified ads are also posted on the 
internet web site each week:

http://WWW. texasonline. net/floydco

Floyd County Hesperiaii-Beacon

http://WWW
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LOCKNEY 4-H CLUB O F F IE R S -O m cers  for the 
Lockney 4-H Club for the years 1999-2000 are (l-r, back 
row) Tyler Pbillips, Vice President-Program s; Heatb 
Stoernor, Vice P resid en t - M em bersh ips; Lindsey 
Matbis, President; G arre tt M athis, Reporter; (l-r, front

I ( Cv

*
( x m x x

VOLUNTEER READb^RS from  our community and 
Cargill Industries helped the students at R.C. Andrews 
Elementary celebrate Literacy Day on Friday, Octo
b e r 15, by rea d in g  a book a b o u t space  to each 
homeroom. Some of the volunteers were (l-r, back row) 
Rev. Alejandro Ruiz, .In, .lohnny A rjona, Toby Terrell,

/
F.IHS A-B H O N O R RO LL-Those m aking the A-B 
H onor Roll a t Floydada Ju n io r High School are:(front 
row, l-r) Jessica Runnels, Andrew Sanchez, Brock 
Sm ith, G race Solis, David Vasquez, Gregory Vasquez, 
Cody W are, A ndrew  W eeks, R obert Wells, M andi 
Wood; (2nd row, l-r) K arla Hill, F rank  Ibarra , J e r 
emy Lloyd, Sylvia M ancilla, Esther M artinez, Erica 
M orales, Trista M oreno, Dustin Ochoa, Brian Odom, 
Ruben O rtis, Blake Pope, Taryn Rainwater,(3rd row.

SCIENCE CLUB M EM BERS TAKb' FIELD TRIP- trip  to the Health Science Center in Lubbock Satur- 
-M em bers of the Lockney Science Club look a field day, Septem ber 25. Courtesy Photo

Subscribe the Hesperian-Beacon
for a friend

Floyd County 4-H'ers take top 
honors at South Plains Fair

By Melissa Long 
Floyd County 4-H’ers took top hon

ors in the number of entries at the 
South Plains Fair Sept. 25 - Oct. 2.

Tliirty-six 4-H’ers entered over 2(X3 
items to win the honor. Cash winnings 
ot almost four hundred dollars were 
awarded to the participants.

Special recognition of Best of Show 
awards were presented to Trinity Ford 
with her poppy seed bread, Mathew 
Miller for his bread dough art picture 
and Melissa Dunlap with her Junior 
Fashion Follies 2 piece ensemble. 
Katie Kelley was the 3rd place high

individual.
Those exhibiting included: Josh 

Bradley, Jesalyn Bradley, Britnee 
Brotherton, Cienna Carthel, Katie 
Beth Crossland, Bonnie Dunlap, Me
lissa Dunlap, Derrick Griggs, Allison 
Griggs, Molly Long, Erika Miller, 
Laura Miller, Rachel Miller, Mathew

M iller, Lindsey Nutt, Jason Nutt, 
Brady Ragland, Avery Aston, Ashley 
Brock, Heather Brock, Cancy Cabler, 
Ryker Cabler, Trinity Ford, Leah Ford, 
Senee’ Foster, Segayle Foster, Janee 
Hrbacck, Karah Jo Hrbacek, Rusty

row) Janee' Hrbacek, Vice President - Recreation; Brit
tany Aston, Council Delegate; Rusty Keaton, Council 
Delegate; M elanie H uggins, T reasu re r and  Tasha 
Powell, Secretary.

Courtesy Photo

)

Keaton, Kami Keaton, Katie Kelley,

Kayla Kelley, Tasha Powell, Tiffany 
Taylor, Em ily P rayor and J. C. 
Simpson.

Participating in the 4-H Fashion 
Follies on Saturday, September 25 in
cluded: Jesalyn Bradley, M elissa 
Dunlap, Allison Griggs, Molly Long, 
Erika Miller, Rachel Miller, Lindsey 
Nutt, Trinity Ford, Leah Ford, Kami 
K eaton, C harissa  K eaton, Katie 
Kelley, Kayla Kelley and Tiffany Tay
lor. Rusty Keaton served as a narrator 
for the district event.

FLOYDADA - LOCKNEY - FLOYl>ADA 

LISD - FISD - USD - FISD

FISD - LISD - FISD - LISD r
W °
Z  LISD - FISD - LISD - FISD ^

^  FISD - LISD - FISD - LISD g
^  .

2. LISD - FISD - LISD - FISD r

Elli A nderson, M artha  (L irza, .Sandy R ando; (l-r, 
middle row) Emogene Hainisch, Ruth Reed; (l-r, front 
row) Wayne Parkm an, Charles Hainisch, Erika Miller, 
and Abel Cortinas. Readers not pictured were .linimie 
Collins, Cheryl Dawdy and Quetha Roberson.

Courtesy Photo

TRICK OR TREAT FOR TH E M ULTI-PURPOSE Cb:N TER -K rista 
Rasco, of Lockney, is selling halloween buckets to raise funds for the Floyd 
County M ulti-Purpose Center. The buckets, in the shapes of ghosts, green 
goblins and black witches, are  $1.00 each and can be purchased from 
Krista or Brady Rasco or at the Floyd County Farm  and Ranch in Lockney. 
The buckets were donated by Rasco Enterprises of Abernathy. For more 
inform ation call 652-2412 or 652-2312. Staff Photo

H ave a  good week!

o rr

• I
a  Cz  •<
14 Cu >
S  FISD - LISD - FISD - LISD >  
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^  LISD - FISD - LISD - FISD g
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?  FISD - LISD - FISD - LISD T, ^  y.O r
J  LISD - FISD - LISD - FISDU.
I.OCKNEY - FLOYDADA - LOCKNEY - 

BREAK FREE FROM

J
CORRECTION

Last week the Floyd County F'x 
tension Service submitted an article 
with Floyd County 4-H exhibitor- 
results at the South Plains Fair in 
Lubbock held on Saturday, Octobei 
2nd. They failed to mention that 
Scott Nixon exhibited his Heavy 
Weight Market Steer and receivcil 
12th place.

They apologize for their mistake

l-r) K e n d ra  C o v ing ton , D aniel C ow an , C h an ce  
Crossland, Jen ifer Dudley, Stephanie Flores, Dulce 
Foster, Mercedes G arcia, A lbert G arza, Katy Gooch, 
Tate Greer, Derrick Griggs, Trey Helms, (back row, I- 
r) L idia A rellano, Kia Baker, Tabitha B arrien toz , 
Joshua Bradley, Cynthia Ca.stillo, Julie Castillo, An
drew Cavazos, C rystal Cavazos, M aria C ervantes, 
Xyier Chesshir, T.J. Collins, (Tabitha Ruiz, not pic
tured) Staff Photo

Congratulations to  tho Lockney Hi^h 
School Sand, Division I w innersat 
regional UIL marching con tes t

Good
Area!

The LH5 Sand advances to  
area marching contest 
Saturday, Oct. 25, a t 

Odessa
Lockndy Band 3oo»tar»
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Antelopes rally to defeat 
Floydada Whirlwinds 28-7

By Bill Gray
The Abernathy Antelopes scored 28 

unanswered points to hand Floydada 
its first district loss of the season with 
a 28-7 victory over the Whirlwinds at 
Wester Field last Friday night. With 
the victory, the Antelopes improved 
to 4-3 for the season and 1 -1 in 7-2A 
play. The 'Winds, also now 4-3 for 
1999 are tied for second place with 
Lockney, Idalou and Abernathy in the 
district race - all with identical 1-1 
records. Abernathy will host district 
leader New Deal this week. The Li
ons scored 28 points in the final quar
ter to outlast Lockney 28-21 last Fri
day. The Whirlwinds are on the road 
against Idalou, a 42-0 winner over 
Ralls.

The Whirlwinds mounted an 8-play, 
45-yard drive in the last few minutes 
of the opening quarter, only to have a 
turnover stop the scoring threat. Two 
plays later, David Lightfoot recovered 
an Abernathy fumble to put the 'Winds 
back in business at the visitor's 7-yard 
line. On the .second play of the sec
ond quarter, Justin McGuire crashed 
through from 5 yards out to give 
Floydada the early 6-0 lead. Isabelo 
Irlas capped the Floydada scoring with 
the extra point. Few would have 
thought it would have been the Whirl
winds' final points of the night.

A failed fake punt, followed by a 
roughing the kicker penalty led to 
Floydada's downfall in the second 
quarter - and a change in the momen
tum for the remainder of the contest. 
A ntelope running back K enneth 
McKinnon capped a 10-play, 68-yard 
drive with a 2-yard touchdown in the 
second quarter. Clay Horn intercepted 
an Abernathy pass to put a stop to an
other scoring threat in the final mo
ments of the first half.

Floydada's real "back-breaker"

came on the opening of the second 
half when Clint Oswalt returned the 
kick 81 yards for a score. A turnover 
on Floydada's opening play of the 
fourth quarter enabled the Antelopes 
to score again from short distance. 
Lonny Nelson managed to block the 
conversion kick as the Antelopes 
started to pull away at 20-7. Antelope 
quarterback Matt Pierce mixed run
ning plays with shuttle passes to set 
up a Clint Oswalt touchdown from 8 
yards out. Pierce ran the conversion 
in for the final margin of victory with 
a little over four minutes remaining 
in the fourth quarter. The Whirlwinds 
fought back gamely, but the score and 
the elusive victory over the Antelopes 
were beyond reach.

Bill's Notes:
The district race was going along about 

as expected when, WHAM! Abernathy's 
right back in the title chase. New Deal is 
starting to pull away and the Whirlwinds 
almost have their backs to the wall. The 
'Winds have almost got to win out now in 
order to reach the playoffs and it isn't go
ing to be easy .... two of the final three 
games are on the road, starting this week 
at Idalou.

After starting slowly, Abernathy played 
about as a complete game as could be 
wanted - at least for the final three quar
ters. The defensive play (in this case, spe
cial teams' play) of the game was Clint 
Oswalt's TD return to start the second half 
Oswalt should also receive offensive 
player of the game honors, not only for 
his all-purpose yards, but also for his re
ceptions on the key shuttle passes from 
Matt Pierce and other rushing TD. Ante
lope QB Matt Pierce should also receive 
mention for his performance in directing 
the balance offense.

Congratulations to Clay Horn and his 
pass interception. Scot Holster had yet 
another solid defensive outing, as did 
Lonny Nelson, David Lightfoot, Tyrel 
Fuller and Darryl Henderson.

FLOYDADA 7 
ABERNATHY 28 

Floydada 0 7 0 0 - 7
Abernathy 0 7 7 14. 28

Scoring Summary 
1st Q uarter

FHS • Justin McGuire S run, (Isabelo Idas 
kick), 11;S4.

AHS • Kenneth McKinnon 2 run (Muguel 
Torrez kick), 5:29.

3rd Quarter
AHS • Clint Oswalt 81 kickoff return 

(Torrez kick), 11:44.
4th Quarter

AHS • Matt Pierce 1 run (Kick failed), 8:36. 
AHS - Oswalt 8 run (Pierce run), 4:11,

Game Statistics
Floydada Abernathy
3-10 3rd down Conversions 5 of 9
1 of 4 4th down Conversions 2 o f3
13 First Downs 19

43-177 Rushes-Yards 31-158
32 Passing Yards 134
209 Total Yards 292

4-7-0 Comp-Att-Int 9-17-1
2-.35.0 Punts-Average 1-48.0
6-45 Penalties-Yards 6-35
4-2 Fumbles-Lost 3-2
57 Return Yards 94

22.13 Time of Possession 25:47

Ti/e, Pyle and Ijillegas, win 
in last week's football contest

Beth Tye, of Floydada, was the first 
place winner of $25.00 with only 7 
misses, in this week's football contest.

Second place and $10.00 went to 
E.M Pyle Jr., of Lockney and Santos 
Billegas"Jr.‘; of Floydada, won 3rd 
place and $5.00.

Billegas and Pyle both missed 9 
games which took them to the tie 
breaker games.

Billegas forgot to circle which team 
he wanted to win in the tie breakers, 
so the 2nd place win was given to 
Pyle.

Honorable mention goes to 4 entries 
who missed 10 games. They were; 
Jane Pruitt, Buck Marricle and Tom 
Jordan, all of Floydada, and Keith 
Marricle of Muncy.

There were 41 entries this week.
Sponsors who make this game pos

sible are: Kaleidoscope, Providence 
Farm  Supply and G rain , FNB

Lockney, American State Bank, Ray 
Lee Equipment, Cargill Hybrid Seed, 
City Auto, Clark Pharmacy, FNB 
Floydada, Floydada Power & Light, 
Floyd County Farm and Ranch Sup-, 
ply, Floydada Coop Gin, Schachfs 
Flowers, Lighthouse Electric, Payne' 
Pharm acy, W indm ark Insurance, 
Muncy Elevator, Lowe's Pay-N-Save 
in Lockney and Floydada, West Texas 
Bank, Brown Implement, KFLP Ra
dio, Higginbotham Bartlett Lumber, 
D&J Gin, Lockney Coop>eratives, Pro
ducers Coop Elevator, Cornelius 
Conoco, and R Photography.

Winning teams and their scores 
used forjudging were as follows:

Lubbock High, 16, Monterey, 13;
Perryton, 27, River Road, 21;

Cotton Center, 50, Lazbuddie, 34;
Stanton, 28, Seagraves, 13;

Happy, 20, Kress, 14;
Plainview, 23, Canyon, 16;

Pampa, 16, Dumas, 0;
Midland Lee, 40, Abilene, 26; 
Lamesa, 34, Denver City, 0; 

Petersburg, 50, Crosbyton, 13; 
Muleshoe, 31, Shallowater, 7; 
Post, 13, Coahoma, 10;
Texas Tech, 31, Colorado, 10; 
SMU, 24, Fresno State, 14; 

Texas A & M, 34, Kansas, 7; 
Northwestern, 23, Iowa, 21; 
Utah, 21, Air Force, 15;

Kentucky, 31, LSU, 5;
Brig Young, 31, New Mexico, 7; 
Redskins, 24, Cardinals, 10; 
Eagles, 20, Bears, 16;
Broncos, 31, Packers, 10; 
Raiders, 20, Bills, 14;
Steelers, 17, Bengals, 3;
Colts, 16, Jets, 13;
Dolphins, 31, Patriots, 30; 
Chargers, 13, Seahawks, 10; 
Lions, 25, 'Vikings, 23.
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1999 FLOYDADA JU N IO R HIGH 7TH GRADE 
B R E E Z E R S-M em bers o f the  FJH S 7th G rade 
Breezers football team are: (back row, l-r) Coach 
McNew, Harvey DeLaFuente, Isidro Segura, Stephen 
Bueno, Paul Irlas, Jaime Cuellar, Luke Miller, Coach 
IVevino; (4th row, l>r) Justin Martinez, Russell Casillas, 
Chris Williams, Raul Mendoza, Jesse Finley, Faustino 
Chairez, Cody Ware, Ty Heflin, Cody Muse; (3rd row.

COMING YOUR WAY-Senior Whirlwind fullback 
David Lightfoot (#42) looks to get some hard earned 
yardage Friday night against the Abernathy Antelopes. 
Senior Whirlwind center Corey Clemens (#50) and 
senior Whirlwind quarterback Dusty Anderson (#21)

look to assist Lightfoot by throwing blocte enabling 
Lightfoot to get around the corner. The 
lost to the Antelopes 28-7. The Floydada W hirlwinds 
will take on the Idalou Wildcats Friday night a t Walou.

Photo by Rhonda Stovall

Individual Statistics
Rushing ■ FHS: David Lightfoot 14-52, Jus

tin McGuire 12-51, 1 TD., Dusty Anderson 9- 
60, Edward Porter 7-11, Clay Horn 1 - (-4). 
AHS: Clint Oswalt 9-98, 1 TD, Tyler Wilson 
6-26, Stephen Overstreet 4-20, Kenneth 
McKinnon 3-15, 1 TD, Michael Leeson 4-3, 
Bemabe Mendoza 1-3, Matt Pierce 5-(-7), 1 TD.

Passing - FHS: Dusty Anderson 4-5-0, 32 
yards. Jeff Lyles 0-2-0. AHS: Matt Pierce 9- 
17-1, 134 yards.

Receiving • FHS: Edward Porter 1-14, Ty 
Hendrix 1-9, Clay Horn 1-7, Justin McGuire 
1 -2. AHS: Brady Barton 3-36, Michael Johnson 
2-35, Daniel Brown 2-35, Clint Oswalt 2-28.

Pass Interceptions • FHS: Clay Horn
Pass Interceptions - FHS: Clay Horn
Fumble Recoveries: FHS David Lightfoot, 

Isabelo Irlas. AHS: Michael Leeson, Jesus 
Rivera.

Leading Tacklers - FHS: David Lightfoot 
12, Lonny Nelson 11, Tyrel Fuller 8, Soct Hol
ster 7, Darryl Henderson 6. AHS: Bemabe 
Mendoza 12, Cleve Riley 8.

Abernathy JVs run 
past Floydada JVs

By Bill Gray
Abernathy’s JV Antelopes had all 

they could haijdle before outlasting 
the Whirlwind Junior Varsity Whirl
winds 26-6 at Abernathy last Thurs
day. Abernathy quarterback Ryan 
Buffe kept the Whirlwinds off-balance 
all afternoon with his long passes and 
ball-handling abilities. However, 
F loydada quarte rback , Brandon 
Marler, kept the JV 'Winds in the game 
for much of the afternoon with his 
scrambling and off-balance passing.

Marler, making his first start due to 
injuries to Tyler Helms and Scott 
Nixon, worked the option to perfec
tion during several series and scored 
Floydada’s only points on a 27-yard 
run off the option on the opening play 
of the fourth quarter. Brandon also 
turned in a good effort on defense, fig
uring in a sack of the Abernathy quar
terback for a four yard loss.

Others making a good showing for 
Floydada on the offensive side of the 
ball were Brady Rainwater and An
thony Suarez. Running back Brad 
Yeary was out of the lineup with a 
knee injury and was sorely missed. 
The outstanding players for Floydada 
on defense were Andrew Arvizu, Sam 
Holmes, Austin Campbell and Chad 
Hinkle. Allen Arvizu recovered a 
fumble to thwart an Abernathy drive 
in the second quarter. Allen also re
covered a fumble in the third quarter 
to end an Abernathy drive.

Ruddy Castaneda stripped the ball 
out of an Antelope hand in the third 
quarter to set up a fumble recovery by 
David Rodriquez. Good defensive ef
forts were turned in by the entire team, 
espec ia lly  M arler and Anthony 
Suarez, even when there were but 
three minutes remaining and the game 
was out of reach. It was a good effort 
by a number of these young men 
against an Abernathy team that was 
undefeated going into this game.

I-r) Victor Mata, Tate Greer, Johnny Ralph, Ihylor Sue, 
David Vasquez, Gregory Vasquez, Albert Garza; (2nd 
row, l-r) Armando Chavarria, Jorge Sanchez, Mike 
G arza, Andrew Cavazos, Manuel M oreno, Daniel 
Houchin, Andrew Weeks, Mike Rodriquez, Je rry  
Santos; (front row, l-r) Arturo Diaz, Lionel Williams, 
B J .  Chappell, Eric Glenn, Mike Rangel, Brian Odom, 
Ricky Reyes, Greg Luna. Photo by R Photography

PEOPLE WHO READ 
NEWSPAPERS ARE

STUDEN TS
WITH

BETTER
GRADES

It all starts with Newspapers

LOCKNEY JUNIOR VARSITY CHEERLEADERS-(on floor), Jaime 
Austin, (2nd floor, l-r) Karah Hrbacek, Ashley Brock, (back row, l-r) 
Hannah Rockwell, Paul Amador, Cammy Lass. Courtesy Photo

RSVP/KKYN 
Radio Auction

Saturday, October 30,1999 1 - 5 p.m.
Scoggin-Dickey 
(806) 296-2788

Auction Items will be 
Published in the 

Plainview Daily Herald 
on October 27,1999

Early Bidding October 28,29,1999 
RSVP Office 293-2664

‘Fans!!
- C o m e  w a tc h  th e

•WINDS"
b lo w  a w a y  th e  

^  W ild c a ts  in  I d a lo u , 
'F r id a y , O c to b e r  2 2 . 
Kickoff is at 7:30 p.m

GRT THERE BEFORE 
THE STORM DOES!!

PEP RALLY W ILL BE HELD AT 3:10 IN WHIRLWIND GYM

cow tF iRfm dyyFo cHTfE^^n
Varsity Cheerleaders

Thanks fo r  reading usir

Have you checked your Term Life 
Insurance Rates lately?

Male, 31, non-tobacco user
$250,000 - $27.34 month

guaranteed for 30 years

Windmark
Insurance Agency, inc.

P.O. Box 201 N. Main, Lockney 806-652-2241 
Fax 806-652-2426 • Mobile 983-1906 • 983-2906 

_______ Clar Schacht______June McGaugh_______

1-10x13
(W a l l  P h o t o )

8x10 
5x7 
3x5

King Size Wallets 
Regular Size Wallets

30
Color

Photos
99C Deposit 

$12.00 Due at 
Pick up

(plus tax)

Lowe’s Market Place
220 South 2nd. 
Floydada, Texas 

PHOTO HOURS 
9-1 & 2-6

Thursday, O ctober 28

Order your Chriitmai Cirdi now 
25 for 515.99 plus ti> Group charge 

990 per person

During this promotion

Have Your Christm as 
Pictures M ade Now

Visit Our 
Web Page 

www.shugartstudlos.com

http://www.shugartstudlos.com
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L onghorns fa ll to L ions by one  
touchdown in physical confrontation

LONGHORNS GO FOR THE TACKLE—Pictured 
here are #33 ly ie r  Bybee, #70 Jeremy Butler, #28 A.J. 
Thornton and #8 Josh Quebe. Quebe rushed for 202

I
football - basketball -1  
- tennis -

yards for the Longhorns last friday night. The Long
horns will host the Ralls Jackrabbits Friday, October 
22. Photo by Jack Covington

■ —  —  —  —  —  —  —  —  —  —  —  —  “  —  —  —  T
tball - basketball - track J 

'̂ ross country - .
olf!

go lf - baseball 
basketball - track - tennis - cross ?

c k |  

t r > ' - |  

Tfootball - 1

By Coach Chad Terry
Friday night was a great game, I am 

very proud of our young men. 1 am 
also very proud of our coaching staff. 
We cam up a little short and fell to the 
New Deal Lions 28-21. We had an 
outstanding performance from our 
kids.

I would like to thank our great 
crowd—I do not think that we have 
been out numbered in the stands all 
year. This is a great community. My
self and the rest of our staff feel that 
we are blessed to have such great sup
port.

The first half we were in complete 
control. We moved the ball on offense 
and our defense played great. On New 
Deals first two possessions they had 
a total of minus 6 yards. Our kids did 
a great job to start the game. On our 
second possession we started in great 
field position, thanks to our defense.

Three plays later we were up 7-0. 
Josh Quebe scored on a 25 yard run. 
The rest of the half was a good game 
each team exchanged punts twice. We 
drove down to the 10 yard line before 
half and New Deal intercepted a pass. 
The half-time score was Lockney 7- 
0.

Longhorn

Lockney Shorthorns win big The Longhorn J.V. played New
^  ^ DealJ.V.Thursday, October 14,1999,over the New Dea.i

In an exiting match-up between the 
7th grade Lockney Shorthorns and 
New Deal Lions Thursday night, 
Mark Ford led the good guys to a 20- 
8 victory over the Lions.

Mark Ford’s game was miraculous, 
with 3 touchdown's, a 2 point conver
sion, many long runs, and an astound
ing kick-off return that almost got the 
Shorthorns in the end-zone.

In the first quarter, Mark Ford hit 
paydirt on a sweep with a great block 
from Brandon McDonald that helped 
him punch it in the end-zone. The sec
ond quarter was scoreless for both 
teams, but in the 3rd quarter both 
teams scored 8 with great runs. The 
4th quarter was again scoreless for the

Lions. In the 4th quarter the white of
fense was put in and moved the ball 
down field with runs by tailback, Ried 
Carthel and fullback Hagen Johnson 
and great blocks by center, Danny 
Cervantes. At about the 11 yard line 
the black offense was put back in to 
hit paydirt (again) on a sweep to pick 
up 6. The white offense was put back 
in to try for the 2 point conversion but 
barely missed. When we asked what 
Mark Ford thought of the game he 
said, "The linemen did a good Job 
blocking to help us move the ball 
down field and hopefully lead us to a 
District Campionship.'*

Trey Graves played a great defen
sive game as he decleated 4 players.

broke-up many plays and had a couple 
of sacks. The defensive line also mur
dered the Lions offensive line to keep 
them down to a score of 8. The Lions 
scored on about a 45 yard run. Marcos 
Ascencio played great as he had nu
merous sacks also. "Standing from the 
sidelines you can tell that they went 
out there with determination to win a 
ballgame," said Ranee Schumacher.

The 7th grade Shorthorns will play 
the Ralls Jackrabbits in Lockney with 
the kick-off time being at 5:00 p.m.

SCORE BY QUARTER
Lockney 6 0 8 6 - 20

' New Deal 0 0 8 0 - 8

The Longhorns never got off to a 
good start with New Deal scoring 21 
points in the first quarter.

The sedond half started well; both 
teams exchanged punts and on New 
Deals second possession Jamie Cerda 
picked off a pass to set up our second 
score.

Josh Quebe ran his second touch
down of the night. The extra was good 
and we lead 14-0 at the end of the third 
quarter.

New Deal scored early in the fourth 
quarter to make the score 14-7. After 
the kickoff we started on our own 18 
yard line. Josh broke free on his 3rd 
touchdown run and the longest of the 
year for us. The extra point was good 
and we led 21-7. Late in the game we 
fumbled twice and they led to New 
Deal scores. New Deal scored the go 
ahead touchdown on a 55 yard pass 
with 1 minute 50 seconds left in the 
game to go up 28-21. That was the fi
nal score.

We are very proud of the way our 
kids played and of the way they 
handled themselves on the field. Our 
next game will be Friday, October 22, 
1999, at Lockney against the Ralls 
Jackrabbits. We hope to see you at 
Mitchell-Zimmerman Field on Friday 
night.

JV fell 
New

The Longhorns only score came in 
the 2nd quarter as Cody Lass com
pleted a 19 yard touchdown pass to 
Frankie Gonzales. The two-point con
version ran by Chad Johnson was 
good.

SCORE BY QUARTER
Lockney 7 0 7 7 -2 1  
New Deal 0 0 0 28 - 28

GAME STATISTICS
Lock. Nw Deal

First Downs 8 14
Rushes-Yards 4-278 38-196
Comp-Att-Int 2-9-1 7-13-1
Yards Passing 1 128
Total Yards 279 324
Punts-Avg 4-44 4-36
Fumbles-Lost 2-2 1-1
Penalties-Yards n/a n/a

INDIVIDUAL STATISTICS
L-Josh Quebe 23 run (Mo Collins 
kick)
L-Quebe 13 run (Collin kick) 
L-Quebe 82 run (Collins kick) 
ND-W ade H arkey 1 run (G erald 
Johnson kick)
ND-Harkey 4 run (Johnson kick) 
ND-Harkey 1 run (kick failed) 
ND-Johnson 55 pass from John Otero 
(Otero run)
Rushing-LHS: Quebe 202 
Receiving-NDHS: Johnson 7-128

The Longhorn J.V. will play in Ralls 
this Thursday at 6:00 p.m.

SCORE BY QUARTER 
Lockney 0 8 0 0 - 8
New Deal 21 0 12 7 - 4 0

Qo Conghorns !!! 
We’re l^ehind tjou !!

Come out and support the 
Longhorns in their game 

against Ralls 
7:30 Friday

Mitchell-Zimmerman Field 
i!i Let them know you 
are behind them all the way !!

Longhorn Cheerleaders

LOCKNEY SEVENTH GRADE FOOTBALLTEAM- 
Members of the 1999 Lockney Shorthorn Football 
Team are (1-r, front row) Levi Brown, Eugene Gonzales, 
Edward Reyna, Justin Hernandez, Javier Rodriguez, 
Jaime Ledesma, Danny Cervantez, Brandon Gilroy; 
(l-r, center row) Sergio Valente, Justin Wiggins, Bran

don McDonald, Jacobo Gloria, Jeremy Pyle, Angel 
Valles; (l-r, 3rd row) Victor Martinez, Hagen Johnson, 
Reid C arthel, Kellen Hooten, Joshua Raissez, Lee 
Fortenberry; (l-r, back row) Kevin Guiterrez, Isaac 
B row n, Cagen C um m ings, M ark  F o rd , C ullen  
McQuhae, Davis Hooten. Photo by Bobby Hall

SPIRITED PEP RALLY-Ducan Elementary cheer
leaders led a very sprited pep rally for the Whirlwind 
football team, teachers, and very jubilent elementary

students with colorful noise makers. The pep rally was 
held Friday, O ctober 15, before the W hirlw ind/ 
Abernathy game. Staff Photo

Thanks for reading the Hesperian-Beacon
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FREE NOKIA 918
FREE IN-STATE LONG DISTANCE
10<t PER MINUTE ANNOTME

....
\

4 Shop Cellular One during the Great Gridiron Challenge and get a FREE Nokia 918 phone. 
With Cellular One's FREE In-State long distance, you can call ANYONE., ANYWHERE in your 
state with no long distance charges. Plus, with our Digital Advantage rate plans, call whenever 
you want for as little as 10<t per minute, ANYTIME. Get a new Nokia phone, you'll be entered 
in the Nokia Sugar Bowl sweepstakes ■ ■ ■■ a
and could tvin a uip to the Sugar Bowl. |  1 J |
Hurry in, offer ends October 26,1999! .

cellular for everylONE.

CeUulor One I Floydada • 108 W. Missouri • 983-8040

R a in  bAMd on 400 m inuMt of usaga from within home
tneoming and outgoing ca n  are rounded up and N tod i(

Featured hardware avaitable at Cettutar One stores and parlicipaling c

catling area ontyw xt do not include taxes, assessments or totle Dilteranl usaM  w it result in 
d  in tu t minute increments Irom the tune the network begins to process the ca l through the M
stores and participalxig dealers whte supplies last Other rartnetions appV Please see elort

higher par mmute rate 
termination ol the ca t 

store lor detats
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Floyd County Farm News

Master Marketer program returns
The Texas Agricultural Extension 

Service is looking for a few good ag 
marketers who want to hone their 
marketing skills to a finer edge, and 
who can help their neighbors do the 
same.

Master Marketers is an in-depth, 
intensive risk management education 
program that teaches participants how 
to develop marketing plans and evalu
ate marketing alternatives. They also 
learn all the skills necessary to execute 
a marketing plan, and how to manage 
risk to improve their profitability, said 
a Texas A&M ag economist.

“Master Marketer training provides 
groups of farmers and ranchers with 
marketing education that pays direct 
dividends to their bottom line,” said 
Jackie Smith, Texas Agricultural Ex
tension Service economist. “A recent 
survey suggests past participants were 
able to increase their annual income 
by more than $.32,()(X)each, simply by 
applying their new-found marketing 
skills and knowledge.

“This program applies Extension’s 
master volunteer concept to ag mar
keting through regional marketing 
clubs. Master Marketer graduates help 
organize marketing clubs and they 
pass on their newly acquired market
ing skills to club members. This is an

effective way for Extension and other 
program sponsors to spread the train
ing across a large group of partici
pants.”

The first of four Lubbock 2000 
Master Marketer Program sessions is 
slated for Jan. 12-13. This session will 
focus on budgets, breakevens, local 
basis, financial analysis, basic and 
advanced marketing strategies, and 
writing-using a marketing plan.

Three other two-day sessions - 
scheduled on Jan. 26-27, Feb. 9-10 
and Feb. 23-24 - will cover fundamen
tal analysis of crop and livestock mar
kets, risk management tools, integra
tion and diversification, and how to 
use technical analysis in marketing 
plans

All sessions will be held at the Lub
bock Four Points Sheraton hotel, the 
economist said.

“Each session will feature instruc
tors from Texas A&M and other land- 
grant, universities, as well as exj>erts 
from the private sector. Our instruc
tors rank among the best in the coun
try for their expertise, teaching and 
communications skills,” Smith said.

“Producers, agri-business people and 
those who market ag commodities are 
all good candidates for Master Mar
keter training.

“Participants should have interme
diate to advanced knowledge of fu
tures and options, but we will hold a 
leveling workshop prior to Master 
Marketers to help some reach that 
level. The only other qualification is 
helping county Extension agents start 
and lead a regional or county market
ing club.”

Registration for this intensive, 64- 
hour marketing education program 
costs $250 per person. Checks or 
money orders for registration should 
be payable to the Texas Extension 
Education Foundation.

Enrollment for the Lubbock 2000- 
Master Marketers Program is limited 
to about 60 people, so it is important 
to register before the Dec. 15, 1999 
deadline. Smith said.

Registration fees pay for only a 
small portion of the program’s cost. 
Grants from Extension partners such 
as the Texas Com Producers Board, 
Texas Wheat Producers Association, 
Texas Farm Bureau, the Houston 
Livestock Show & Rodeo and other 
agri-businesses also help fund the 
training.

Texans can get registration forms or 
more information on the Lubbock 
2000 Master Marketers Program from 
county Extension offices, or by call
ing Smith at (806) 746-6101.

TDA reminds employers to keep pesticide 
workers/handlers safety training current

Agriculture Commissioner Susan 
Combs reminds agricultural employ
ers to be sure their workers and pesti
cide handlers are current on Worker 
Protection Standard training.

"WPS training requirements started 
in 1994. Workers and handlers must 
be trained every five years, unless they 
are licensed pesticide applicators. 
Many workers and handlers will pass 
that five-year point this year," Combs 
said.

" This type of training helps keep 
agricultural workers safe, and employ

ers should always check to be sure 
workers are properly trained."

WPS training provides farm work
ers and other pesticide handlers the 
information they need to work safely 
around chemicals and treated areas as 
well as information on the federal 
Worker Protection Standard require
ments.

After completing the WPS training 
course, participants receive U.S. En
vironmental Protection Agency cards 
that can be presented to employers. 
Training is offered in English and 
Spanish.

Crop insurance reform moving ahead
By Shawn W'ade
House Ag Committee Chairman 

Larry Combest gained House ap
proval of his earlier promise to deliver 
a crop insurance refonn package in 
1999. The Combest Bill proposes 
many important changes to the cur
rent system including the addition of 
some $6 billion and additional funds 
allocated for crop insurance in the last 
budget agreement.

The Combest plan would allocate 
the bulk of the additional funds to 
making permanent the 30 percent ad

ditional premium subsidy introduced 
as part of the 1998 Crop Loss Assis
tance Program.

The remainder of the funds would 
be used to im plem ent a host o f 
changes to the program including 
APH adjustments; re-rating and elimi
nating the disparity between cotton 
rates and the rates paid by other com
modities; elimination of the “Black 
Dirt” policy for prevented planting 
claims and providing producers the 
flexibility to elim inate unwanted 
policy options in order to further re-

Dale scheduled for 15th Annual 
Amarillo Farm and Ranch Show

With the return of the 15th annual 
Amarillo Farm and Ranch Show on 
November 30-Dccember 2, comes the 
opportunity to view new products and 
attend educational seminars/as.socia- 
iion meetings.

PRODUCER’S
COOPERATIVE

ELEVATOR

983-2821 - Floydada 
983-3770 - Dougherty

FIRST NATIONAL 
BANK OF FLOYDADA

Floydada 983-3717
M em ber F.D.I.C.

FLOYDADA 
COOPERATIVE 

GINS, INC.

f e i^
Floydada 983-2884

The annual farm show hosts all the 
m ajor m anufactu rers including; 
AGCO, Buffalo, CASE, Caterpillar, 
DMI, John Deere, Massey Ferguson, 
New Holland, Orthman, Priefert, Sun
flower and Wylie. The show offers 
attendees the opportunity to visit with 
numerous manufacturers and dealers 
in the same day.

Meetings by the Texas Wheat Pro
ducers, Texas Agricultural Extension 
Service and many other associations 
will take place during the three days 
of the event. Several will offer CEUs 
for pesticide applicator license hold
ers.

The 15th Amarillo Farm & Ranch 
Show, bringing ag technology solu
tions to the producer, is scheduled for 
November 30 - December 2 in the 
Amarillo Civic Center. Show hours 
are 9;00 am - 5:00 pm. For more in
formation call 800-827-8007.

Buy USA 
Grown & Raised

--It matters!!}

duce insurance costs; implementation 
of discounts for technology improve
ments and good experience; reduction 
in the fees paid to companies and 
agents for delivery and underwriting 
of CAT program; provisions to pro
tect producers against price and in
come loss as well as beefed up com
pliance processes and inclusion of 
Farm Service Agency in monitoring 
program implementation.

Senate A griculture Com m ittee 
Chairman Richard Lugar (R-IN) is 
currently proposing a very different 
reform package and much work will 
be required to bring the two view
points together.

There is hope however, that the Sen
ate will go ahead and at least pass 
some type of bill so that the issues can 
be taken up by a conference commit
tee and the additional money ear
marked for crop insurance can be uti
lized and made a part of the baseline 
funding for the program.

FARM MAPPING—The Global Positioning System Smith, M apper for Goen & Goen; Mike Dunn, Map- 
makes mapping of fields much easier. Shown with the ping Speci^ist, Fireman's Fund Agribusiness; and Ja- 
GPS equipped AT’V purchased by Goen and Goen are son Redwine, GPS M apping Specialist, F irem an s 
(1-r) Philip Thornton, M apper for Goen & Goen; Kyle Fund Agribusiness. S taff Photo

Goen & Goen purchases GPS mapper

Licensed pesticide applicators may 
provide training to their employees by 
using EPA approved WPS training 
material. The Texas Department of 
Agriculture provides training ses
sions, and some county Texas Agri
cultural Extension Service offices 
have a copy of an English-language 
training video available for use.

For additional information, contact 
your regional Texas Department of 
Agriculture office or TDA in Austin 
at 1-800-TELL-TDA or (512) 463- 
7622.

Farm maps have played a part in 
agriculture for years. Today, precision 
agriculture technology, like the Glo
bal Positioning System (GPS), is uti
lized to create highly accurate maps 
that help farmers work more effi
ciently and revolutionize the crop in
surance process. The GPS is moved 
around a farmer's field aboard a four 
wheel ATV.

The maps which are created with 
this technology are used to decrease 
the amount of paperwork for produc
ers and insurance agents. Multiple 
forms and pages and pages of tiny 
computer printing can be replaced 
with easy to read and use maps.

Clear, concise and accurate maps 
simplify and streamline the crop in
surance business, according to Kyle 
Smith of Goen & Goen Insurance in 
Floydada.

"Farmers who want to buy crop in
surance must fill out forms with com
plex legal descriptions and field num
bers," said Goen. "The printed map 
simplifies this data collection. With a 
color-coded map of his operation, the 
farmer can note all the information 
needed by the agent right On the map. 
This new, visual method helps both

agent and farmer confirm acreage and 
production reports. There's little con
fusion about the identity of a field 
when you can visually identify it by 
shape and location on a map, rather 
than trying to discuss the same field 
by legal and numerical descriptions. 
Errors are avoided and less time is 
spent on tedious paperwork," Goen 
said.

Smith says that he is excited about 
the many advantages of using map
ping in the insurance process, "It's 
easier for us to make insurance esti
mates, and communication between 
farmer and agent is so much clearer 
with a map in hand."

Maps made using the Global Posi
tioning System (GPS) are remarkably 
accurate. Smith says that the agency's 
GPS-equipped ATV is one of just a 
few in use around the U.S.

The GPS an ten n a /rece iv e r is 
mounted on the back of the ATV and 
connects to a small computer mounted 
on the handlebars. As the ATV drives 
the perimeter of the field, the GPS unit 
signals the satellite every two seconds, 
pinpointing a location. The computer 
connects each location "dot", the field 
perimeter Is drawn on screen, and the 
measurement of the field is instantly

calculated. The GPS unit can measure 
fields of any shape: round, rectangu
lar or irregular.

Once the field is driven, the com
puter is taken off the handlebars and 
downloaded into Goen & Goen's of
fice computer. From there. Smith can 
print a color-coded, detailed map for 
the farmer. All the inform ation is 
stored and available for future use and 
revisions.

Smith says that Goen & Goen is 
offering this new technology to his 
customers because it helps in making 
accurate insurance estimates and gives 
customers a valuable extra service. 
"Accurate maps are helpful for a va
riety of reasons. Producers can take 
the maps to fertilizer and herbicide 
dealers to show them exactly where 
and what they want done. The maps 
are great for record keeping. A farmer 
can track what was planted in a spe
cific field, the practices used and har
vest yields, for example," he says.

"Perimeter mapping is one of the 
most used aspects of site-specific ag. 
Growers that use a lot of contract work 
find it essential to have an accurate 
read on acreage. In the past, maps 
have shown lots of discrepancy."

Ag Commissioner to hold 
open forum in Plainview
Agriculture Commissioner Susan 

Combs will be in Plainview for a town 
hall meeting to visit with farmers, 
ranchers and the community about is
sues affecting agriculture as well as 
Texas producers and their rural com
munities. The town hall meeting will 
begin at 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, Octo
ber, 19, at the Hale Ollie Liner Cen
ter, 2000 South C olum bia, in 
Plainview. Press availability will be 
after the meeting at 5:30 p.m.

The meeting will be an open dis
cussion for people to voice their con
cerns, ideas and solutions and to hear 
directly from the agriculture commis
sioner on issues affecting the High 
Plains region. Commissioner Combs 
will also visit with producers and com

munity leaders about opportunities for 
rural economic development in the 
area.

For more information on the TDA 
town hall m eeting, contact Scott 
Heselmeyer, TDA Producer Relations 
Specialist, at (512) 463-4879.

l^e Drills & 
Paratills

•  fo r  sale or lease •

Abell-Prewitt Co.
Ralls, Texas 

253-2243

Ijong-term Credit 
lliaPs Productive

Federal I^uul 
Bank Association

Panhandle-Plains FLBA 
629 Baltimore Street 
Plainview, Texas 79072 
(806) 296-5579

r r - r n

Ferguson 
Spraying

Larry Ferguson 
Office: 983-2474 
Mobile: 983-1820 
Home: 983-3820 

608 E. Houston, Floydada

Oxygen & Acetylene
R e fills
Available at

FERGUSON SPRAYING, INC,
608 E. Houston, Floydada - 983-2474

Stop by or give us a call 
Panhandle-Plains FLBA 

629 Baltimore Plainview, Texas 
(806) 296-5579

’art of the fabric of rural life.

A Glance at the
MARKETS

Closing Commodity Prices.
COTTON........... Dec........53.74
W H E A T ............Dec.......... 2.13
MILO..................Dec.......... 2.83
C O R N ...............D e c .......... 3.55
SOYBEANS ..  Dec...........4.05

Source: Producer's Coop Elevator 
& Floydada Coop Gin, Floydada
Sponsored By Zimmatic Dealer:

Rhoderick Irrigation 
800-878-2584

cows for sale
39 - Tiger Stripe pairs 
65 - Fancy Tiger Stripe, 3-5 year old cows 
81 - Angus heifers, 5-8 months bred 
90 - Brangus heifers, 3-6 months bred 
110 - Heavy bred Beefmaster type cows 
48 - Red Baldiie crossbred to Angus bulls 
200 - Pairs, Charlais, Limousine, Angus cows
28 - Angus cows bred to Hereford bulls
29 - Gray Brahman hefier, open 
60 - Brangus bred cows

All cows located at Cross Plains, Texas 
Call: Reggy Stover 254-725-7370 

817-291-6016 - mobile

CRP Grass & 
Windbreak Trees

The Floyd County Soil and Water Conservation Dis
trict is handling CRP grass seed as a courtesy to the 
landowners and operators of the District.

We have made arrangements with several seed com
panies for the producer to choose which company to 
buy seed from.

The Conservation District will also be handling wind
break trees.

For more information, contact the Floyd County Soil 
and Water Conservation District at 983-2352 #101 
USDA Building, Highway 70 East, Floydada
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The P aper P u lp it
By; Pastor Henry Russell

I certainly am not a professional 
piano tuner. However, some time ago, 
our church piano was badly out of 
tune. We had guests com ing that 
would be using it. No one was avail
able to do the job so I had to tune it 
myself. Then, 1 remembered the old 
hymn of long ago:

Come thou fount of 
every blessing.

Tune my heart to sing 
Thy grace.

Streams of mercy 
never ceasing.

Call for songs of 
loudest praise.

There were several things that I 
needed to consider before it could be 
tuned...

1.) I HAD TO DETECT THAT IT 
WAS OUT O F TUNE.

In Psalm 139:23-24, David prayed, 
"Search me oh God, and know my 
heart, try me, and know my thoughts, 
and see if there be any wicked way in 
me, and lead me in the way everlast

ing." When I grow tired of enough 
discord, I will do something about it.

2. ) I HAD TO PUT PRESSURE 
ON TH E STRINGS.

Tighter and tighter I pulled the 
strings...closer and closer it came into 
harmony. Job of old said, "Though 
God slay me, yet I'll trust Him." I re
turned again and again to each string. 
Someone put these words into a song, 
"It takes the storm clouds to bring the 
rainbow." Another wrote, "He washed 
my eyes with tears, that I might see."

3 . ) IT  M U ST H A R M O N IZ E  
W ITH  O TH ER  INSTRUM ENTS 
BEING PLAYED.

It was not good enough to Just be in 
tune with itself as a piano, it must har
monize with the organ. David said, 
"How good and how pleasant it is for 
brethren to dwell together in unity."

How glad I was when the Job was 
completed. For from deep within, 
came a fresh beautiful melodious har
mony that I had really wanted.

"OH GOD, TUNE MY HEART!"

When the Man in Your Life 
Frustrates You by Not Talking 

Part 2 of 3 
By Ron TVusler

This type o f man is generally  
thought of as "the strong-silent type"- 
A man who believes that silence is 
golden. In an intimate relationship, 
silence is either angry or chicken-not 
golden!

The strong-silent type of man is 
normally thought of as "still waters 
running deep" and that inside, such as 
man, is a reserve of passion and wis
dom. Because of this, such a man en
joys the power he gains by revealing 
little of himself. He makes his wife 
do most of the communicating. If he 
were to speak openly and feel deeply, 
he would feel vulnerable.

1 have known of men who could sit 
in a room with you for an hour and 
not say a word. It does not mean he is 
angry. He is Just quiet. When he does 
talk, it is what I use to call "filling sta
tion talk" (there are few filling stations 
with attendants anymore)-you talk 
about the weather, newsgiving infor
mation about certain facts. This type 
of individual usually enjoys solitary 
pursuits—hunting, fishing, camping, 
etc. If he goes with friends, much of 
their time is spent in silence. These 
types of men are normally not being 
secretive. He Just does not see the need 
to let others in on what he is feeling 
or what his plans are.

I think it is important to clarify a 
point here. There is nothing wrong 
with being the "strong-silent type" of 
man who does "run deep." However, 
it is important that he allow those 
close, to understand his method of 
expressing  his feelings. He may 
choose other ways to express himself 
rather than by words, which may be 
Just as meaningful. The focus of this 
article is on the man who abuses oth
ers with his silence.

This person may not be as good a 
listener as you might think. His lack 
of response indicates he is not actively 
trying to understand what you are say
ing. You may think he is forgetful. No, 
he is not as forgetful as he Just did not 
listen to you in the first place.

The "strong-silent type" may be 
more weak than you realize. He may 
be weak in his social and verbal skills. 
His ability to handle intimate relation
ships is weak. He is not Just shy. A 
shy person will open up when he gets 
close to a someone.

A woman may like this at first. She 
gets to talk and he listens (she thinks). 
He does not intrude into your thoughts 
and activities. It feels like respect. But 
when you try to draw him out, he with
draws and you don't know what he 
feels, thinks or believes. You are left 
out of his life and he appears disinter
ested in yours. He will not even ar
gue. You feel unimportant, insignifi
cant and unloved.

You have already tried some things 
that do not work, like encouraging him 
to talk by asking him "How was your 
day?" "W hat's the matter?" "Why 
don't you ever talk to me?" Etc... He 
probably feels these questions are in
trusive and could make him even more 
reluctant to speak because now he 
knows it bothers you. The following 
strategies may be helpful.

1. Give him more of what he seems 
to want. Make yourself less available 
for conversation. You could even cut 
it short when it does start. This 
changes or switches everything. It puts 
you in control, with the power. You 
are no longer trying to make him talk 
and failing at it.

2. Change the meaning of silence. 
There are other ways to look at si
lence. It may not be as bad as it seems. 
Try saying something like, "I really 
respect your ability to keep every^ing 
you deal with inside you. I wish I 
knew how to do that." Or, "You know, 
when you are quiet, 1 have learned that 
could mean things are not right be

tween us."
If he disagrees, he will have to talk 

to let you know that-or, if he contin
ues being silent, this implies agree
ment, and you still come out ahead.

3. Take more responsibility for 
making yourself happy. Place less 
pressure on him to do it for you.

Has God Used 
You Today?

The Bible tells us that faith without 
works is useless. What good is there 
in saying to someone in need, "God 
bless you, take care of yourself," if 
you don't help him or her. God uses 
His people to do His will, and for this 
it is essential that faith be put into ac
tion.

At times, everyone needs some help 
and suport. and our reaching out to 
those in need is a reflection of our 
faith. God has given us free will, and 
it is our choice to accept or deny that 
small inner voice that is telling us to 
help someone. God wants His people 
to be loving, helpful, and supportive, 
and he blesses both the giver and the 
receiver.

God will often use us in small ways, 
and every day there are opportunities 
for us to be helpful to friends and 
strangers alike. Whoever does what is 
right is righteous, and our good inten
tions reflect that we are God's people.

Advertising in 
this newspaper 

helps us help 
you!

FAMILY SUPPORT GROUP 
for Alzheimers & other 

related diseases
O ctober 28 at 6:00 p.m. 
Paul W alker, D irector of 

Social Services will speak. 
First United Methodist Church 

Floydada
Call Kiki Wilcox a t 983-3704 
Floydada Rehab & Care Center 

for more inform ation

Planning jor 
Retirement?

Farm
Family '
Insunncc ‘
Checkup can help your 
determine if your insurance 
plan measures up.

Sfc ,\uent:
N U K I .O M i

201 t iilildi I l i a ,  I li)> (l.iil.i 
9S3-.M41

Slate Farm Insurance Comoantes 
Home O ffices B iOomin^ton. Illino is

AIKEN BAPTIST CHURCH 
Henry M artin, Pastor

Sunday School............... 10:00 a.m.
Morning W orship.........11:00 a.m.
Evening W orship............ 6:00 p.m.
Wednesday:
Bible S tudy ..............................7:30 p.m.

'^ la u d  C o u n ty  C h u K c h P ite c to n s

*****
BETHANY BAPTIST CHURCH 

607 W. Lee St., Floydada 
J.D. Young, Pastor

Sunday School............... 10:00 a.m.
Morning Worship . . . .  11:00 a.m.
Evening Worship ........... 6:00 p.m.
Wednesday Evening

Prayer M eeting.............7:00 p.m.
*****

BIBLE BAPTIST CHURCH 
^810 S. 3rd, Floydada 

Darwin Robinson, Pastor 
983-5278

Sunday School........... 10:00 a.m.
Morning Worship . . . .  10:50 a.m.
Prayer M eeting...........6:00 p!m.
Evening Worship . . . .  6:30 p.m. 

Wednesday:
Evening Services . . . .  8:00 p.m. 

*****
CALVARY 

BAPTIST CHURCH 
Floydada

Glenn TVuett, Pastor
Sunday School............. 9:45 a.m.
Morning Worship . . . .  11:00 a.m.
Bible S tudy ..................... 6:00 p.m.
Evening W orship.........6:00 p.m.
Wednesday Evening . .  7:00 p.m 

*****
CARR’S CHAPEL

Service Every Sunday: 
Morning W orship. . .  9:00 a.m.
Sunday School___ 10:30 a.m.

*****
CHURCH OF CHRIST 
West College & Third, 

Lockney
Frank Duckworth, Evangelist 

Morning Worship . . .  10:30 a.m. 
Evening Worship . . . .  5:30 p.m.
Wednesday Service . .  .8:00 p.m. 

*****
„ , CITY PARK
. ni CHURCH OF CHRIST 

Doug Rainbolt - Minister
Floydada

Sunday:
Bible S tudy .................9:30 a.m.

Morning Worship . . .  10:30 a.m.
Evening W orship____6:00 p.m.

Wednesday:
Bible S tudy ......................... 7:30 p.m.
(S u m m er..................8:00 p.m.)

*****
FIRST ASSEMBLY 
OF GOD CHURCH 

701 W. Missouri, Floydada 
Vance Mitchell, Pastor

Sunday School......................... 9:45 a.m.
Morning W orship...........10:50 a.m.
Sunday Evening

Evangelistic......................... 6:00 p.m.
Wednesday:

Night Service...............7:00 p.m

FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH 
401 S. M ain, Floydada 

Anthony D. Sisemore, Pastor 
Michael Holster 
Education/M usic 

Les Reed, M inister of Students 
Sunday:
Instrumental Ensemble. . .  8:30 a.m. 
Church-wide Pre-Sunday School

Fellowship...................... 9:00 a.m.
Sunday S c h o o l.............9:30 a.m.
Morning Worship . . . .  10:45 a.m 
D iscipleship Training, Nursery, 
Mission Friends, Team Kid, Bible 
Drill, Youth Drama and Adult Bible
S tudy................................. 5:00 p.m.
Evening W orship............6:00 p.m.
Celestial R ingers............. 7:00 p.m.
Wednesday:
Children's C hoir...............4:00 p.m.
Evening M eal...................6:00 p.m.
Prayer Time (All Ages). . .  6:30 p.m. 
Nursery, Preseftool Choir, RA's, 
GA's Sanctuary Choir,Youth Bible 
Study, Adult Bible Study.. 7:00p.m. 
Sanctuary C ho ir...............7:00 p.m.

FIRST BAPTIST CHURCH 
Lockney

H arold Abney, Pastor 
Philip Oswald, D irector of 

Music
Rodney H unt, Youth M inister

Sunday:
Sunday School...........  9:45 a.m.
Morning Worship . . . .  10:45 a.m.

Evening W orship..............6:00 p.m
Youth................................ 7:00 p.m.
Wednesday:
Prayer M eeting...........  7:00 p.m.
Youth Bible S tudy........  7:00 p.m.
Adult C h o ir ..................... 8:00 p.m.

*****
FIRST CHRISTIAN CHURCH 

Reverend lone Sedinger 
Pastor

Sunday W orship .......... 11:00 a.m.
Monday Bible Study . . .  9:30 a.m. 

*****
FIRST UNITED 

M ETH ODIST CHURCH 
Floydada

Wendell H orn, Pastor
Sunday School............. 9:45 a.m.
Morning Worship . . . .  11:00 a.m.
Youth Fellow ship.........5:00 p.m.
Evening W orship.........6:00 p.m.

*****
FIRST UNITED 

M ETH ODIST CHURCH 
Lockney

Russ Byard, Pastor
Sunday S c h o o l................9:15 a.m.
Worship S e rv ic e .........10:30 a.m.
U M Y ..........................................5:00 p.m.
E^tfning W orship. ' . . .  . t  6:06 p.W  O  f6I.A.’s f-T-> .................... 7:30 p.
United Methodist Women, -’ 'A m bassadors.................. 7:30 p.i
Hill Circle, 3rd Tues___ 9:30 a.m.
Ruth Wesley Circle:
2nd & 4th Mondays . . .  10:30 a.m.

*****
FRIEN DSH IP CHAPEL CM E 

Floydada
Rev. Jam es Jenkins

Sunday......................................9:45 a.m.
Morning Service.........11:00 a.m.
Wednesday:

Bible S tu d y ...............8:00 p.m.
*****

GRACE FELLOWSHIP CHURCH 
211 N. M ain, Lockney 

Interdenom inational Church 
Rev. F arril De Foor, Pastor

Sunday School......................... 9:45 a.m.
Morning W orship.........11:00 a.m.
Evening W orship............ 6:00 p.m.
Wednesday Service.........7:00 p.m.

Christian Counseling Available 
*****

GRANT CHAPEL CHURCH 
OF GOD IN CHRIST 

Joe Bennett, Pastor
Sunday School............... 10:00 a.m.
Monday Worship............ 11:00 a.m.
Evening Service...............7:30 p.m.
Tuesday:

Prayer Service.............8:00 p.m.
Wednesday Service........7:30 p.m.

*****
MAIN STREET 

CHURCH OF CHRIST 
Lockney

Russell H arris, Minister
Bible Study...............................9:30 a.m.
Morning Worship........ 10:30 a.m.
Evening Worship..............6:00 p.m.
Wednesday:

Ladies Bible Class......... 9:30 a.m.
Bible Study......................... 7:30 p.m.

*****
MT. ZION 

BAPTIST CHURCH 
Floydada

Rev. Ralph Jackson
Sunday School............. 10:00 a.m.
Morning W orship.......... 11:00 a.m.
BTU.......................................... 6:00 p.m.
Evening W orship............7:00 p.m.
Wednesday:

Mid-Week Prayer..........7:00 p.m.
Thursday:

Bible Study...........................7:00 p.m.
*****

NEW SALEM P R IM m V E  
BAPTIST CHURCH 

Floydada
Sunday: Congregational

Singing............................... 10:30 a.m.
Morning Worship.......... 11:00 a.m.

Pastor Elder Ronnie Hedges
Telephone (806) 585-6342 

*****
POWER OF PRAISE 

FULL GOSPEL CHURCH 
Rev. Manuel Rendon, Pastor 

704 N. Main, Lockney 
652-3704

Sunday Services........  10:00 a.m.
Sunday Evening............. 5:00 p.m.
Wednesday.............................7:30 p.m
Friday - Youth Service....7:00 p.m. 

*****
PRIMER IGLESIA 

BAUTISTA 
Lockney

Pedro Villareal, Pastor
Sunday School......................... 9:45 a.m.
Worship Service.......... 11:00 a.m.
Training U n io n ........................5:00 p.m.
Evening Service...............6:00 p.m.
Wednesday Service........7:30 p.m.

m. 
p.m.

Fellowship Luncheon - 
1st Sunday of Month;

Music Worship;
Last Sunday with evening service 

*****
PRIMERA IGLESIA BAUTISTA 

Floydada 
Rev. Lupe Rando

Sunday School................. 9:45 a.m.
Morning Worship..........10:55 a.m.
Evening Worship..............6:00 p.m.
Wednesday Evening . . . .  7:00 p.m. 

*****
SAN JOSE

CATHOLIC CHURCH 
Lockney

Jim McCartney, Pastor
Wednesday:
Communion Service . . .  8:00 p.m.
Sunday M a ss .............11:30 a.m.

*****Uiis page is Sroû ht to you Sy tfie foUowirĵ  sponsors:
Barwise Gin

Barwise Community
m - m i

Goen & Goen 
Insurance

102 E. California 983-3524

Oden
Chevrolet-Olds

221 S. M ain-Roydada-983-3787

Cargill
Hybrid Seeds

652-3339, Aiken

Floyd County 
Hesperian-Beacon

111 E. Missouri, Floydada - 983-3737 
120 S. Main. Lockney - 652-3318

Pay-n-Save
210N. Main-Lockney 

652-2293

City Auto
201 E. Missouri - Floydada 

983-3767

Lighthouse 
Electric Coop

Floydada- 983-2184

Payne Family 
Pharmacy

200 S. Main, Floydada, 983-5111

Clark Pharmacy
320 N. Main - Lockney 

652-3353

Lockney 
Co-op Gin
Lockney - 652-3377

Schacht
Flowers, Jewelry & Gifts
112 W. Poplar, Lockney, 652-2385

Davis Lumber
102 E. Shurbet - Lockney 

652-3385

Lockney 
Ins. Agency

105 N. Main - Lockney - 652-3347

Sunshine Pump
Oliver Clark 

Box 266, Lockney, Tx. 79241 
983-5087 Mobile 774-4412

Garcia's
OK Tire Store

308 S. Main-Floydada-983-3370 
511 1st.-Olton,Tx.-285-77%

Moore-Rose-White
Funeral Home

329 W. Calif., Floydada, 983-2525 
402 S. Main, Lockney, 652-2211

American 
State Bank

Member FDIC
217 W. California -983-3725

SOUTH PLAINS 
BAPTIST CHURCH 

Ernest Stewart, Pastor
Sunday School............10:00 a.m.
Morning Worship . . .  .11:00 a.m 

*****
SPANISH ASSEMBLY 

OF GOD TEMPLO 
GETSEMANI 
308 Mississippi 

Rev. Alejandro Ruiz Jr. 
983-2864 or 983-5286

Sunday School...........10:00 a.m.
Morning Worship . . . .  11:00 a.m. 
Evening Evangelistic

Service..................... 6:00 p.m.
Wednesday:
Family N ig h t................ 7:00 p.m.

*****
ST. MARY MAGDALEN 
CATHOLIC CHURCH 

Floydada 
Father John Olig 

Deacon Ricky Vasquez
Sunday M ass .............11:30 a.m.
Tuesday M a ss ............... 6:30 p.m.
Wednesday M ass.........6:30 p.m.
Rosary recited 1/2 hour before each Mass

Phone:983-5878 
*****

TEMPLO BAUTISTA SALEM 
Lockney

Pedro Reyes, Interim  Pastor
Sunday School.............. 9:45 p.m.
Worship Serv ice.........11:00 a.m.
Christian Training . . . .  5:00 p.m.
Evening W orship..........6:00 p.m.
Wednesday:
Prayer M eeting............7:30 p.m.

*****
TEMPLO BETHEL 

SPANISH ASSEMBLY 
OF GOD

Washington and 1st St. 
Lockney 652-1008
Interim Pastor, Eliseo Ovalle 

983-6202
Sunday School............... 9:45 a.m.
Morning Worship.........11:00 a.m.
Evening Worship............5:00 p.m.
Wednesday Service . .  . .  7:00 p.m. 

*****
TEMPLO EVANGELICO 

PENTECOSTAL CHURCH 
515 E. Missouri, Floydada

Sunday School............9:45 a.m.
Evening Worship.........5:00 p.m.
Wednesday Service . . .  7:00 p.m. 

*****
TEMPLO LIBERTAD 
203 SE 2nd, Lockney 

652-2793
Pastor Juan A. Gutierrez

Wednesday Evening . . 7:30 p.m. 
Sunday School...........10:00 a.m.
Sunday Worship.......... 5:00 p.m.

*****
TEMPLO NUEVA VIDA 

Rev. Herman Martinez 
308 W. Tennessee, Floydada

Sunday School...............10:00 a.m.
Prayer S erv ice............ 2:00 p.m.

Evening Worship............. 5:00 p.m.
Tuesday:

Evening Service.........7:30 p.m.
Thursday Service.............7:30 p.m.

*****
TRINITY CHURCH 

500 W. Houston Floydada
Interdenominational Church 

Henry Russell, Pastor 
983-5499

Sunday School.............9:45 a.m.
Morning Worship . . . .  10:40 a.m.
Sunday Evening...........6:00 p.m.
Wednesday ................... 7:00 p.m.
4th Sunday Singing . .  . 6:00 p.m 

*****
TRINITY

LUTHERAN CHURCH 
Providence Community 
on FM 2301 293-3009

Caryl Miller, Pastor 
Sunday School &

Adult Bible Class.. . .  10:00 a.m.
Worship Service . .

*****
11:00 a.m.

W EST SIDE 
CHURCH O F CHRIST
Floydada 983-3548

Sunday W orship........... 10:30 a.m.
Sunday Evening.............. 6:00 p.m.
W ednesday................................7:00 p.m.

THE

Attend tfie 
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I
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M ICHAELANTHONY EM ERT
Graveside services for Michael 

Anthony Emert, infant son of Anthony 
Emert and Tina Vallin, of Floydada 
were held at 2:00 p.m. Saturday, Oc
tober 16, 1999 at Roydada Cemetery 
in F loydada with Reverend J.D . 
Young, pastor o f Bethany Baptist 
Church in Floydada officiating. Burial 
was under the direction of Moore- 
Rose-White Funeral Home of Floy
dada.

Michael was stillborn Thursday, 
October 14,1999 at University Medi
cal Center in Lubbock.

He is survived by his parents, his 
maternal grandparents, Bobby and 
Sandra Vallin of Plainview, Olga 
Vallin of Laredo; paternal grandpar
ents Curtis and Vicki Emert of Floy
dada; Maternal Great Grandmother, 
Maria Castillo, of Plainview; Paternal 
Great Grandparents Elroy and Cora 
Emert of Dougherty and Owen and 
Jackie Emert of Dougherty.

FRANCES PO W ELL
Services are pending for former 

Floydada resident, Frances Powell.
She passed away Tuesday, October 

19 in Albuquerque, New Mexico.

PERRY SM ITH
Funeral services for Perry Smith, 

80, of Dumas were held October 4, 
1999 at the Dumas First Street Church 
of Christ. Art Lynch, of the church, 
and Ben Mereness, of the Southwest 
Church of Christ, officiated. Assist
ing were Jim York and Howard Patton.

Burial was held in the Northlawn 
Memorial Gardens in Dumas under 
the direction of Morrison Funeral Di
rectors.

He died October 1, 1999 in Baptist 
Si. Anthony's Hospital in Amarillo.

He was born on June 26, 1919 in 
Stamford. He moved to the Lockney 
area in 1922 and attended schools in 
Lcickney and South Plains. He and his 
family moved to the Olton area in 
1939 where he graduated from high 
school.

He married Ruby Jewel McClendon 
on July 15, 1939 in Lockney. He was 
a veteran of the U.S. Navy and served 
during World War II in the Pacific. He 
moved to Dumas in 1965 where he 
was involved in the agricultural fer
tilizer business.

He was a member of the First Street 
Church of Christ where he served as 
an elder and Bible class teacher.

Survivors include his wife; three 
daughters and sons-in-law, Iwana and 
James Sell o f  Greeley, Colorado, 
C aro lyn  and D avid M itchell of 
Metamora, Illinois and Genelle and 
Howard Patton of Sunray; two sisters, 
Maurine Ellis of Amarillo and Thelma 
Rhine of Burnet; 11 grandchildren and 
15 great-grandchildren.

V IRG IL C. SPARKS
Funeral services for Reverend 

Virgil C. Sparks, 93, of Garland were 
held O ctoter 5, 1999 in South Side 
Assembly of God Church in Garland. 
Reverend Robert Slaton of Lubbock, 
District Superintendent of the West 
Texas District Council of the Assem
blies of God Churches, officiated. 
Assisting were Reverend V.E. Tipton, 
Dr. Richard Plunk and Reverend 
Randy Sims.

Burial was in the Roselawn Memo
rial Park in Denton.

He was born on March 15, 1906 in 
Parker County to Jam es and Ida 
Sparks. He was one of eleven children 
and the last surviving member of his 
family.

He was an ordained minister with 
the Assemblies of God. His ministry 
started in 1936 and he pastured a num
ber of churches in Texas, including 
Childress, Lockney and Memphis. He 
retired in 1972 from pasturing. He 
served the West Texas District as East 
Plains Section Presbytor.

He was preceded in death by one 
great-grandson and several other rela
tives.

Survivors included his wife, Pearle 
King Sparks; one son, Tim and Sue 
Sparks of Rowlette; two daughters, 
C aro lyn  and Ted G uiterrez  o f 
M ad isonv ille  and M arisa V. 
Fortenberry of Floydada; 10 grand
children; 16 great-grandchildren; 1 
great-great-grandchild.

Serving as pallbearers were grand
sons; Donnie, Michael, Bryon and 
John Fortenberry; Teddy and Tommy 
Gutierrez and Brent Sparks.

JUANITA SZYDLOSKI
Services for Juanita Szydloski, 85, 

of Floydada, were held October 15, 
1999 in the Meadow First Baptist 
Church with Rev. Ken McClung, pas
tor, officiating. Burial was in Terry 
County Memorial Cemetery under the 
d irec tion  o f BrownfTeld'Fune’fal^ 
Home. "!>-l A

r u n  L ie  NOTICE

PUBLIC HEARING
The City o f Lockney will have a public hearing on Thursday, 
Novem ber 11 at 11:00 a.m. to consider passing a new zoning 
ordinance and com prehensive plan.

1 0 - 2 1 C

TEXAS MIGRANT COUNCIL. INC.

Texas Migrant Council, Inc. is accepting proposals and Statements 
of Qualifications from qualified Playground Design Consultants 
for the redesign of two playgrounds located at the following Texas 
Migrant Council Head Start Centers:

1. Floydada MHS Center 
702 2nd Street 
Floydada, Texas

2. Muleshoe MHS Center 
719 Gum Street 
Muleshoe, Texas

Project consists o f redesign ing  ex isting  playgrounds to 
accomodate infants/toddlers and preschool children. Consultant 
must provide conceptual design, construction documents and 
specifications and job observation of entire project. Construction 
documents must meet all local specifications and must include a 
drainage/grading plan prepared by a Registered Civil Engineer.

Please submit your qualifications for the above listed Scope of 
Work with particular attention to:

1. Past experience in designing playgrounds for infant/toddlers 
and preschool children.
2. Past experience in meeting Americans with Disabilities Act 
accessibility requirements.
3. Past experience working with Head Start or Migrant Head 
Start Programs.
4. Provide a client reference list of no less than three (3) 
organizations with which your company currently has contract 
with and has previously provided -services of equal type and scope, 
as requested herein, within the past five (5) years. The reference 
list must include company name, contact person, and telephone 
number, project description and length of business relationship.

Please subm it your reply to Ernestina Gomez, Facilities/ 
Tran.sportation Specialist, Texas Migrant Council, Panhandle 
Regional Office, 1210 Avenue R, Lubbock, Texas 79401, no later 
than Friday, November 5,1999. Submittals will be reviewed and 
consultants deemed most qualified will be asked to discuss fee 
structure and schedules.

Questions about Scope of Work, and site visits may be directed to 
Ernestina Gomez, Facilities/Transportation Specialist at 806-763-

10-21C

Mrs. Szydloski died October 13, 
1999 in Floydada Rehab and Care 
Center.

She was bom September 12, 1914 
in Crosbyton and was married to 
Frankie (Sid) Szydloski on March 3, 
1934 in Crosbyton. He died on Sep
tember 7, 1978,

Mrs. Szydloski graduated form high 
school in Crosbyton and moved to 
Brownfield in January 1936. She and 
her husband owned and operated Sid's 
Cleaners and farmed until their retire
ment in 1976. She was a member of 
the First Baptist Church.

She is survived by two sons, Jimmy 
Dick of M odesto, C alifornia and 
Collier of Floydada and two daugh
ters, Kay Lion of Garland and Debra 
McCallister of Meadow; one sister 
Edna Martin of Denver, Colorado and 
by 12 grandchildren and 14 great
grandchildren.

ROBERT LEE WARREN
Funeral services for Robert Lee 

Warren, 76, of Lubbock, were held at 
2:00 p.m. M onday, at the Abbey 
Chapel of Resthaven with Rev. John 
Ballard, officiating. Burial followed 
under the direction of Resthaven Fu
neral Home.

Warren died Friday, October 15, 
1999 at his residence.

Warren was born May 31, 1923 in 
Floydada. He was married to La Faun 
Hodges. He graduated from Floydada 
High School in 1942 and served as a 
Sgt. in the United States Army 389 
A nti-A ircraft A rtillery  Company 
WWII, New Guinea. He was a mem
ber of Southcrest Baptist Church. He 
worked as a salesman for Brenner 
Electric of Houston for 32 years.

He was preceded in death by his 
mother, Gertie Mae Pollan Warren in 
1985.

Survivors include his wife; one 
daughter, Karen Warren of Lubbock; 
his father, Homer Warren of Floydada 
and two brothers, Randell Warren of 
Lubbock and Louis Warren of Floy
dada.

JAM ES H. W ORD
Memorial services for James (Jim) 

H. Word, 81, of Floydada will be held 
at 2:00 p.m. Saturday, October 23, 
1999 in the First United Methodist 
Church in Floydada.

'■ * He passed away on Tuesday, Octo
ber 19, 1999.

Social Security 
warns about the 
misleading ads

By M ary Jane  Shanes
Don't be victimized by misleading 

advertisers who toss around the terms 
"Social Security" or "Medicare" to 
pique your interest. I warn people that 
often these companies offer a Social 
Security service for a fee. You should 
be aware that services from Social Se
curity are generally provided free of 
charge.

Services that are often targeted in 
these ads include obtaining one of the 
following: a Social Security card to 
replace a lost card; a revised Social 
Security card to show a bride’s mar
ried name; a Personal Earnings and 
Benefit Estimate Statement; and a So
cial Security number for a child or a 
newborn baby.

In addition, other marketers prey 
upon the public’s fears by suggesting 
that Social Security or Medicare is in 
dire financial shape. They may request 
a contribution or membership fee to 
help “protect your benefits.” These 
marketing practices clearly are mis
leading and deceiving. They prey on 
people’s ignorance of the Social Se
curity program and the concern they 
have about its future. They cannot pro
vide better information than you can 
get free, or more safeguards than now 
exist or are being developed in the 
Congress. Moreover, they violate the 
law when they give the impression 
they are part of the government or the 
Social Security Administration.

Social Security is now prosecuting 
more of these companies and with 
your help, we can discourage such 
scams. If you believe that you have 
received misleading information in 
the mail, you should send all the ma
terial, including the envelope, to the 
Office of the Inspector General, So
cial Security Administration, 6401 Se
curity Boulevard, Room 300Altmeyer 
Building, Baltimore, Maryland 21235. 
You may also send it to the Chief 
Postal Inspector of the United States 
Postal Service, or notify your State’s 
Attorney General, Consumers Affairs 
Office and the Better Business Bureau 
in your area.

For more information call Social 
Security’s toll-free number, 1-800- 
772-1213, and ask for the fact sheet 
Misleading Advertising (SSA Pub. 
No. 05-10005). You may also call or 
visit your local Social Security office 
or visit our website, www.ssa.gov.

i

The family o f Jake Jones wishes 
to express our heartfelt 

thanks to everyone that supported 
us during our time o f sorrow in the 

loss o f our son.
Jake touched the hearts o f lots 
o f people and will be missed.
Thanks for all the prayers, 
cards, flowers, food and 
hugs everyone gave us. 

Everyone has truly made us 
feel like a part o f this community 
and this will always be home to us.

Cecil, Donna, Bryant, Janet and Charlene

%

Thank you fo r  your kindness fo llow ing the loss o f  
our son Joey. Cards, food , flow ers and prayers were 
all appreciated.

Gordon Adams and Archer fam iles

We sincerely appreciate our multitue of friends 
who sent flowers, brought food and supported 
us with love, prayers and thoughts when Lillie 
Mae Johnson passed on. Special thanks to the 
staff of the Lockney Care Center and the 
Lockney Hospital.

Buck Johnson 
Jay Johnson and family 
Sue Burrowes and family 

Jobe Hales and family

Thank you to everyone who sent our mom cards for  
her 90th birthday. She was thrilled to have so many fa m 
ily and friends remember her. The letters and notes that 
many o f you wrote were enjoyable to read and brought 
back many memories to her and us as well. I t  was won
derful to reminisce with her as we read each and every 
card to her. Thank you all again so much fo r making  
M om 's 90th b irthday a wonderful tim e and lasting  
memory.

The fam ily  ofLorene King 
Ben, Vicki, Brian, Barry and David King 

Joan, Nick and Jennifer Davidson

T r a u m a

W h e never
S I C O N  I)

T r a u R N i is the 4 lh  leading rouse e f death in the (J ilted  StoM t. M any o f these fata lities could h aW  been o vo id  • 

ed if victims had received medical attention earlier, th e  first 60  m inutes afte r injury— Ih e  Golden H o u r'— ore 

critkol to im proving chances o f survival, team  how to detect and respond quickly to emergency warning signs.

T Im m  I i k I ih U :

•  d ifficu lty breathing •  chest or abdom inal pain •  fa in ting , sudden dizziness

•  weokness or chonge in vision •  confusion, or bleeding th at w on't stop

Recognizing these signs and prom ptly notifying Emergency Medicol Servkes con save tim e and save lives.

® l.iR ir ik

Texas Poison Centers warn 
ab ou t H allow een  treats

The potential of Halloween poison
ings is always present. “That’s why 
parents should emphasize to their chil
dren not to eat any treats before reach
ing home,” said Gregory D. Hobbs, 
medical director of the Central Texas 
Poison Center and chairman of the 
Scott & White Department of Emer
gency Medicine.

Once home, parents should care
fully inspect all treats. “Throw away 
any candy that has a torn or open 
wrapper or that Icxiks as if it has been 
tampered with. It’s better to be safe 
than sorry,” Dr. Hobbs said. “If your 
child gets sick after eating Halloween 
candy, try to find out exactly what he 
or she ate and where it came from.”

Neighbors should forego giving out 
homemade treats. “Unfortunately, 
these are not considered safe anymore. 
Parents should discourage their chil
dren from taking them,” added Dr. 
Hobbs, who is also associate profes
sor with The Texas A&M University 
System Health Science Center Col
lege of Medicine.

If you suspect your child may have 
ingested a substance, call the Poison 
Center immediately. Do not do any
thing until you have talked to a Poi
son Center staff member. “A quick 
response and treatm ent can often 
mean the difference between life and 
death - especially with children,” Dr. 
Hobbs emphasized.

One of the nation’s largest medical 
centers, with more than 500 physi
cians and 18 regional clinics, Scott & 
White Memorial Hospital and Clinic 
is committed to delivering personal
ized, comprehensive, high-quality 
health care enhanced by medical edu
cation and research.

The Central Texas Poison Center, 
based at Scott & White in Temple, is 
part of the Texas Poison Center Net
work of poison emergency treatment 
and information resource centers that 
provide comprehensive information 
and assistance to anyone.

This 
W 6 sk ’s

Announcements

The Central Texas Poison Center 
serves 1.9 million Central Texans and 
encompasses the 30 counties in Texas 
Public Health Region 7. This includes 
an area bounded by Hillsboro to the 
north, San Marcos to the south, San 
Saba and L lano to the west and 
Madisonville to the east. Other cen
ters in Galveston, El Paso, Amarillo, 
Dallas and San Antonio serve their 
geographic regions.

Call the Texas Poison Center Net
work from anywhere in Texas: 1-800- 
POISON 1, or

1-800-764-7661. The phones arc 
staffed 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. 
Callers will be connected with the 
nearest available Poison Center.

The Poison Centers are available 
free to anyone in Texas. The phones 
are operated by nurses and pharma
cists and who have specialized train
ing in poison information and toxicol
ogy-

“If you suspect your child may have 
ingested a substance, call the Poison 
Center immediately. Do not do any
thing until you have talked to a Poi
son Center staff member,” Dr. Hobbs 
added.

About Scott & W hite
Scott & White Memorial Hospital 

and Clinic was established in 1897 
with the partnership of Dr. Arthur C. 
Scott and Dr. Raleigh R. White. To
day it is one of the nation’s major di
agnostic clinics, operated from the 
main site in Temple and 18 regional 
oiinics throughout Central Texas. Pa
tients come from throughout the 
Southwest, throughout the United 
States, and many foreign countries.

Scott & W hite’s mission is to pro
vide personalized, comprehensive, 
high quality healthcare enhanced by 
medical education and clinical re
search. Scott & White has more than 
6,200 support personnel, and the Scott 
& W hite Air Ambulance Service, 
Mcdivac-I, provides a valuable life
saving service to patients.

CHRISTM AS O RN A M EN TS
The Floyd County Historical Mu

seum has the 1999 Texas Capitol Or
nament for sale. The star with the out
line of Texas on the inside was de
signed by Nelda Lancy.

FLOYDADA 4-H M EETIN G
The Floydada 4-H meeting will be 

held M onday, O ctober 25 at the 
Massie Activity Center. 6:00 - Health 
Club - 7:00 Regular Meeting. Com
munity Service project will be candy 
for Trunk or Treat.

FLOYDADA FFA 
HAUNTED HOUSE

The Floydada FFA Haunted House 
will be Monday, October 25th at the 
show barn. It will begin at 7:30 p.m. 
and all ages are welcome.

W HIRLW IND BO O STER 
CLUB M EETIN G

The Whirlwind Booster Club will 
meet every Monday night during foot
ball at 1:00 p.m. in the Floydada High 
School cafeteria. .

All Whirlwind fans and parents of 
any Floydada athlete are invited to 
attend. Come on out and help support 
our kids.

FHS PEP RALLY
Floydada High School Pep Rally 

will now be held each Friday at 3:10 
in the Whirlwind Gym.

LOCKNEY A TH LETIC 
BOOSTERS

Lockney Athletic Boosters will 
meet every Monday night during foot
ball at 7:00 p.m. in the Longhorn 
Gym. Everyone is invited to attend 
these meetings.

ABE, GED & ESL CLASSES
ABE, GED & ESL classes will be

gin in Lockney on Monday, Septem
ber 27th. Sign-up will be from 6:30 
p.m. - 9:00 p.m. Classes will meet in 
the ISS Building North, behind the Jr. 
High Gym. Anyone 17 or older is 
welcome. Regular classe.*? ill be on 
each Monday and Tues (except 
holidays).

SALVATION ARMY
The Salvation Army in Lockney 

heeds winter clothing and shoes for 
adults and children. P*^eparing novvTorjj 
Thanksgiving and Christmas j^ tr tg .

BLOOD PRESSURE C LIN IC
A free blood pressure clinic is held 

in the community room of the First 
National Bank in Floydada every 
Tuesday from 9 a.m. to 11 a.m. Ev
eryone is welcome.

A LCO H O LICS ANONYM OUS
Alcoholics A nonym ous and Al- 

Anons meet each Tuesday night in 
Floydada at 8:00 p.m. Anyone want
ing the loving fellowship of men and 
women who can share their experi
ence, strength and hope is welcome. 
Meetings are at 111 North Wall, a 
block north of the courthouse. Any
one interested can call 983-3635 or 
652-3546.

BLOOD PRESSU RE 
AND GLUCO SE TESTIN G

Free blood pressure and glucose 
testing is held every other Thursday 
from 9 to 11 a.m. at the Lockney Care 
Center. Everyone is welcome.

VETERANS SERV ICE 
O FFIC ER  AVAILABLE

Veterans Service O fficer Ralph 
Jackson is available on Wednesdays, 
from 9:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. in Room 
112 of the Floyd County Courthouse. 
Call 983-4933.

LOCKN EY AA
Open m eetings o f  A lcoho lics  

Anonymous in Lockney will be Fri
days, at 8 p.m., at Grace Fellowship 
Church, across from the hospital. If 
you are worried about your drinking, 
or someone else's, we understand, we 
care, and we want to help. Phone 652- 
3546 or 652-2280.

Have A Nice Day!f

American Heart 
A ssociation/
FigMog H0art Ot*—• 

and  S troke

get me started...
01997. American Heart Association

http://www.ssa.gov
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THE CLASSIFIEDS
Call 806-983-3737 or 806-652-3318

III s/Miss o r r o u n  .\rn
CARRY OUT AND DELIVERY 
PIZZA franchise. Financing available for 
qualiOed individual. Call Lance or Neil 
1-800-310-8848.

10-21p

r\RMS/HA,\'C 'lli:s I OR S.\LL
219 ACRE HIGHWAY FRONTAGE
semi-irrigated farm located on Highway 
378 between Silverton and Lockney. Call 
806-347-2248.

tfn

CAR SAU.S
Floydada

904 W. TENNESSEE--FR1DAY ONLY. 
12:00 Noon - 3:00 p.m.

10-21p

UOVSES FOR SAU:
Floydada

HOUSE FOR SALE-Brick, 3 bedroom. 
2 bath, 2 car garage. Call 983-3844.

11-4p

GARAGE SALE"Friday and Saturday. 
903 W. Mississippi - 8:00 a.m. - ?7. Mis
cellaneous items.

10-21p

HOUSE FOR SALE-3 bedroom, 2 bath, 
brick. Double garage, good location, fire
place, big backyard. Call 983-2434.

10-21P

815 W. MARIVENA-October 21st - 
1:00 p.m. - 5:00 p.m.; Friday - 8:00 a.m. - 
??. Recliners, truck tire, baby swing.

10-21p

FOR SALE-3 bedroom, 1 bath house. 
Nice location. Call 983-2657.

10-21C

FOR R F M  OR SAU-

FOR RENT OR SALE-House, trailer 
houses and apartment (with bills paid). 
Financed by owner. 100% to qualified 
buyers. Some rentals HUD qualified.
* One full bedroom apartment with two 
baths. * One - 3 bedroom apartment, cen
tral heating and air. • One - 2 bedroom 
apartment. * Two -1 bedroom apartments.* 
Call 806-983-5552.

l-6p

HOUSE FOR RENT-2 bedroom. 401 E. 
Hallie. Call 983-2533.

10-21p

Dougherty
FINAL SALE -  BUILDING SOLD— 
Saturday, October 23rd - 9:00 a.m. - 3:00 
p.m. Everything goes - make offer. Take 
it with you. At Dougherty School Build
ing.

10-21C

FOR SALE BY OWNER-4 bedroom, 
2 bath. Good neighborhood and location. 
Call 983-2223 or 983-5131.

tfn

FOR SALE-2 bedroom, 1 bath, 1 car 
garage. 311 W. California. Call 983-2714 
(home) or 983-5063 (work).

tfn

///;/./* W A M FD
TAKING APPLICATIONS FOR full
time and part-time clerks. All shifts. Ap
ply at Friends Convenience Store with new 
manager. ^

10-28C

FOUR - 2 BEDROOM HOMES and 
four Commerical Properties. Various parts 
of town. Call Sam Hale, Hale Insurance 
and Real Estate, 106 S. Main, Floydada, 
983-3261.

tfn

ADAMS
WELL SERVICE

Complete Irrigation Service
5 Year Warranty, Domestic Pump

High Speed Bailing

720 N. 2nd 
983-5003

CARRIER NEEDED IN FLOYDADA
for Lubbock Avalanche Journal. Good 
parttime job for someone willing to get 
up early. Looking for honest, dependable 
person with good transportation. Cash 
bond required. Call James Grimmett at 
766-8765.

10-28C

Lockney
312 E. LOCUST— Large, comfortable 
home. 3 bedroom, 1 bath and basement 
on 6 city lots. Huge fenced yard. Comer 
location. Central Plains Realtors - Call 
Barbara Kayler - realtor. Office 293- 
4339 • home - 652-1412.

10-28C

ASSISTANT MANAGER TRAINEE
needed. $2,000 monthly, full time; $1,000 
monthly, part-time, if qualified. Call for 
information 766-7175.

tfn

LOTS FOR SALE
FOR SALE— 2 large comer lots. 400 W. 
Lee Street, Floydada. 745-2702 after 6:00 
p.m.

11-llp

ESTATE SALE 
OF FRANK MONTGOMERY

1802 Bundy, Matador, Texas 
October 28,29,30,1999 

9:00 a.m
Entire contents of house and garage. Like new Kenmore 

appliances, gas range, washer/dryer, refrigerator.
EVERYTHING GOES!

10-21,10-28p J |

ONE VACANT LOT-Utilities, footing 
and driveway available. Located at 9th 
and Apogee, Lockney. Lot #25 and 26, 
Block 1, Town and Country Addition. Call 
652-2332.

tfn

Equal Housiog Opportunity 
Handicapped Acccsaibk; 
DUNCAN PLAZA 

" 1 A 2 BR Apartments for rent
Apply at

210 E. California St

CELLPHONES!! CELLPHONES!!
400 minutes a month only $39.99 

With free Nokia-918 or NEC-920 

Phone, leather case, home & car chargers. I f^ O l 

Ask for Don Henderson, "Your CellularTOUCH, ‘ 

Authorized CellularONE Agent."

Phone 983-7495,652-2396 or 292-0009

Floyd County Centennial Editions 
of the Floyd County Hesperian-Beacon 

Are Available at:
111 East Missouri, Floydada or 

116 South Main, Lockney 
$2.00 each

SCRIPT PRINTING 
& OFFICE SUPPLY
* Commerical Printing 

* Office Supplies & Furniture 
* Business Machines

108 S. Main Hoydada 983-5131

WHY 15 IT...?
A man waKes up in the morning after 
sleeping in advertised pajamas, under an 
advertised blanket in an advertised bed

Shaves with an advertised razor,

Mas a cup of advertised coffee.

Rides to work in an advertised car.

Tr^n, he refuses to advertise, saying,
‘advertising doesn't pay.'

A

And then, after years of watching his com
petitors atjvertise, ^

Me finds it's time to advertise.

Smart Businesses Advertise Weekly in
The Floyd County Hesperian-Beacon

POOLE
WELL SERVICE

Complete Irrigation 
Well Service 

Simmons Pumps 
High Speed Bailing

704 Matador Highway 
983-2285 983-5610
Business Residence

A d v^A iU ln g , 9n. JdU . 

Item-dpa^xeA, )3em.§CU 

BuAineM -

and ^ooA GommunUî !

Give a 
subscription 

of the
Floyd County 

Hesperian 
Beacon 

to a friend!

M IS ('F U A \F O iS
HEIRLOOM - Let me crochet name for 
wedding, anniversary, graduation, Christ
mas or birthday. Betty Goen 983-3121 or 
652-3180.

10-21p

FFTS
PUPPIES FOR S A L E -1/2 Border 
Collier and 1/2 Blue Heeler mix. $50.00. 
Call 983-5809.

10-21p

HOUSE SETTLEMENT? Cracks in 
brick or walls? Doors won't close? Call 
Childers Brothers Stabilizing & Founda
tion Leveling. 1-800-299-9563 or 806- 
352-9563. Amarillo, Texas.

8-19c

FRODICF
FOR SALE-Sweet potatoes. 6 miles 
north of Romot on Highway 599. Joe Edd 
Helms-(806) 469-5387.

10-28C

FOR SALE-Campbell-Hausfeld high 
efficiency air compressor with a 5.5 
horsepower Honda engine and a Nordic 
Track Walk Fit 5000. Both are like new. 
Call 983-3547.

10-21p

SFRMCFS

USED CARPET FOR SALE. Assorted 
room sizes. 125 yards. No tears or holes. 
Call 983-2019 after 5:00 p.m.

10-21C

SAWS, SCISSORS, KNIVES, ETC. 
SHARPENING: John Morgan - 613 S. 
Main, Lockney. (look for motorhome). 
Phone 652-2407. Open 8:00 a.m. - 4:00 
p.m. Monday - Friday.

tfn

FOR SALE—Couch with wood trim. 
Green. Good condition. Call 652-2405.

10-21p

LARRY OGDEN AUCH’IONEERING-
Estates, Farm, Ranch, Business, Liquida
tions, State Licensed and Bonded. (806) 
983-5808. TX. #9240.

tfn

MOlULF HOMES
28x51 - PAYMENTS NEGOTIABLE ■
3 bedroom, 2 bath. Payments under $500. 
Charles - Pager 806-783-2481.

10-21p

WANTED

PERSONAL
WE WILL NOT BE RESPONSIBLE
for any charges or activities of David or 
Jennifer Bishop.

*Mike and Rozanne Bishop 
*Greg and LeAnn Bishop 

♦Nancy Bishop
11-4p

"l3S)berts
. Couipapifes
R^omU TboM i, Realtor 

29>44l3«r<57--2IS2

SPA C IO U S H O M E  O N  L A R G ^  
FENCED LOT IN LOCKNEY. 3 bed
room, 1 bath, 1 car garage, central H/AC, 
covered patio and large storage building. 
$51,500.00

If you need help buying or selling a h(>iue |n Lockney,
^  G IV E ^  RHONDA^a '  C A L L ! J    ....................... ^

SANCHEZ CONCRETE
ALL TYPES OF CONCRETE WORK
■*"♦ Driveways ** Sidewalks Bam slabs*

C A LL 806-983-5620

CRH
__  SYSTEMS

. ' . ^ 1 116 W. California 
983-2445 983-3151 

'For All Your Computer Needs* 
Visit Our Showroom 
Everyday Low Prices

c a p r o c k  ir r ig a tio n
SYSTEMS

Irrigation & Well Service
* Submersible 

* New Gould Pumps
983-8095

JONES E N T E R P R IS E S
107 S F i f th  

F loyd a d a ,  TX 79235  
983-2151

** Unique, secure and unequaled 
living to any other home m Floydada 
2.5-2 with garden area and 
underground storm shelter Included 
business leases provide income for 
house payment
** Beautiful, well maintained 3 or 4 
bedroom home with 3 baths, lots of 
room and located near High School 
“  COMMERCIAL HOTEL -  A truly 
exclusive BED & BREAKFAST 
opportunity with 26 bedrooms and 13 
baths For exclusive sales information 
come by or call
•* Drive thru restaurant located with 
mam highway frontage and good 
income potential for aggressive 
buyer

“ SALES-APPRAISALS “  
“ PROPERTY MANAGEMENT^

Warren Mitchell 
652-3613

Larry S Jones 
963-2052

WOULD LIKE TO RENT administra
tive office space in Roydada to be avail
able November 1, 1999. Must be handi
cap accessible, meet all ADA require
ments, have close access to parking and 
approximately 200 square feet. Space as
sociated with other Social Services pro
grams and close proximity to the Migrant 
Farm Workers area on East side of town 
would be a benefit. Must have private and 
secure area that can be locked. One-year 
lease with extensions is desirable. Please 
send complete information with all cost 
data by 10-26-99 to: Don McCullough, 
South Plains Workforce, Box 10227, Lub
bock, Texas 79408.

10-21C

ADAMSON 
R?AL ESTATE

2703 24th Street 
Plainview, Texas 79072 

806-293-5212
http://www.texasonline.net/Adamson

418 S. MAIN, LOCKNEY-Central 
heat/air, 3-1-2, new roof, comer lot-
......................$49,900.00
LAKE Mackenzie--3-2-2, Two liv
ing areas, central heat and air, fire
place, shop and boat storage..........
.....................$71,500.00
1001 W. SHURBET, LOCKNEY- 
-2 bedroom, 1 bath with double ga
rage and utility.............. $ 36,000.(X)
PEACEFUL COUNTRY LIV
ING-3-1-2 on 1.9 acres north of 
Aiken. Approximately 15 fruit trees.
Bam and storage building..............
—$49,500.00 - NOW .$48,500.00.. 
634 ACRES IN FLOYD COUNTY 
-HOME AND BARN on property.

j^CONOMICAL STORACrj 
j TRY BARKER'S j
I Jewel Box Mini-Storage |
I and save your time and money| 
I Phone 652-2642 I
I Corner Main & Locust Lockney, Texas |  
^  Barker Building j

Advertising 
pays off.

Classified Rates
Effective November 1, 1999

Classified Rates:
First Time: .25^ per word-S3.00 minimxmi

(Any classified up to 12 words will be ^3.00. After 
that the cost of each extra word is .250) o

Consecutive runs of the ad will be:
200 per word-^2.00 minimum.

(The 2nd time the ad runs you will get up to 12 
words for an additional $2.00. Any extra word after 
that is .200)

Classified ads are also posted on the 
internet web site each week:

http://W W W . texasonline. net/floydco

Floyd County Hesperian-Beacon

http://www.texasonline.net/Adamson
http://WWW
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Weekly winners will be 
announced

in the next week's issue of 
the Hesperian-Beacon & 

prize checks will be 
mailed to the address on their 

entry form.

F0 0 T9ALL
CONTEST

WEEKLY PRIZES 
ARE:

1 S t - $25 
2nd-$15 
3rd - $10

'1^

Kaleidoscope

1. Sundown vs. 
2. Bovina

Providence Farm 
Supply & Grain

3. Abilene Cooper vs. 
4. Midland Lee

FNB Lockney
M em ber FDIC

5. D a lh a rtv s .
6. R iver Road

American State Banl^
M ember FDIC

7. Smyer vs.
8. O'Donnell

Ray Lee 
Equipment

9. Sllverton vs. 
10. Lazbuddie

Cargill 
Hybrid Seed

11. Hart vs. 
12. Happy

City
Auto

13. Muleshoe vs. 
14. Friona

Clark 
Pharmacy

15. Brownfield vs. 
16. Slaton

First National Banlc 
of Floydada
M ember FDIC

17. Pampa vs.
18. Hereford

Floydada 
Power & Light

19. Petersburg vs. 
20. Motley County

Floyd County FarIT^
& Ranch Supply

21. Amarillo vs. ^
22. San Angelo Central

Payne Family 
Pharmacy

29. Alabama vs. 
30. Tennessee

Floydada 
Coop Gin

23. Frenship vs. 
24. Canyon

•/••■•aI' 'aWindmark Insurance 
(Clar Schacht)

31. Rice vs.
32. TCU

Support 
Our

Athletes!
iiLir

-y-f:

Schacht's Flowers, 
Jewelry & Gifts

25. Texas Tech vs. 
26. Baylor

Muncy 
Elevator

33. Nebraska vs. 
34. Texas

Lighthouse 
Electric

27. N.C. State vs. 
28. Duke

Lowe’s Pay-n-Save 
Floydada

35. Missouri vs 
36. Kansas -'V*

West Texas 
Bank

M em ber FDIC

37. Texas A&M vs. 
38. Oklahoma

Lowe’s Pay-n-Save 
Lockney

39. Cowboys vs.
40. Redskins

Brown 
Implement

41. Giants vs. 
42. Saints

KFLP Radio

43. Lions vs. 
44. Panthers

figginbotham-Bartleti 
Lumber Co.

45. Raiders vs.
46. Jets

D& J Gin

47. Bills vs.
48. Seahawks

Lockney 
Cooperatives

49. Bears vs.
50. Buccaneers

Producers Coop 
Elevator

51. 49ers vs. 
52. Vikings

'Script Printing & 
Office Supplies

53. Rams vs. 
54. Browns

Photography

55. Chargers vs. 
56. Packers

Contest Rules
Any subscriber or purchaser age 7 or older is eligible to enter the this contest. Only one entry per 
week per person.

To play, circle on the official entry form, the numbers of the teams you believe will win this 
week's games. To indicate a tie, circle the numbers of both teams plying the game. Also write a 
guess of the combined total points to be .scored by the two teams listed in each of the tie-breaker 
footballs. Circle the team you believe will win. Circle both teams if you think the game will end 
in a tie.

Only entries on official entry forms brought to a Hespcrian-Beacon office in Floydada or 
Lockney no later than 5:00 p.m. on Friday will be accepted. No photocopies will be ac
cented and not mail entries will be considered.

Three cash prizes are awarded each week. In the event of ties (the same number of correct games 
equal scores on tie-breakers) prizes will be combined & shared by those tied. The tie-breaker 
scores will be used only to break a tie on the number of games correct.

P rin t your name and address plainly on the official entry form & double check your choices 
before clipping out the entry form & depositing it at a ilesperian-Beacon office before 5:00 
p.m. on Friday.

Entries limited to one per person per week. Weekly winners are limited to one household.

I-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 1
Floyd County Hesperian-Beacon Football Contest

Official Entry Form
Cut on the dotted line.

2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14

16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28

30 31 32 33 34 35 36 37 38 39 40 41 42

44 45 46 47 48 49 50 51 52 53 54 55 56

Lockney Tie Breakers Floydada
VS. Ralls circle winner and write total combined score in football

NAME____

ADDRESS.

CITY_____

VS Idalou

Print your name & address plainly on the official entry form & double check 
your choices before clipping out the entry form and depositing it at one of the 

Hesperian-Beacon offices before 5:00 p.m. on Friday.


